# UC Berkeley UC Berkeley Electronic Theses and Dissertations

# Title

The Regulation of Smoothened Activity in the Hedgehog Response Pathway

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/5c00t219

**Author** Casillas, Catalina

Publication Date 2016

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

#### The Regulation of Smoothened Activity in the Hedgehog Response Pathway

By

Catalina Casillas

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

Requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

In

Molecular and Cell Biology

In the

Graduate division

Of the

University of California, Berkeley

Summer 2016

Committee in charge:

Professor Henk Roelink, Chair Professor Kunxin Luo Professor John Ngai Professor Mohammad Mofrad

Summer 2016

#### Abstract

#### The Regulation of Smoothened Activity in the Hh Response Pathway

by

#### Catalina Casillas

#### Doctor of Philosophy in Molecular and Cell Biology

#### University of California, Berkeley

Professor Henk Roelink, Chair

Sonic Hedgehog (Shh) is a vertebrate signaling molecule that is indispensable for patterning during embryogenesis and for the maintenance of adult stem cell populations. Impaired regulation of the Hedgehog (Hh) pathway can lead to birth defects and disease, thus insight into the regulation of signal transduction is critical for understanding developmental mechanisms and for generating new therapeutic strategies.

The function of the ligand, the receptor, and the signal transducer are separated into distinct molecules and the state of pathway activity depends on their interaction. In the absence of the Shh ligand, the canonical receptors, Patched1/2 (Ptch1/2), are potent inhibitors of Smoothened (Smo), the GPCR-like signal transducer of the Hh pathway. The mechanism by which Shh acts through Ptch1/2 to activate Smo and thereby the Hh response remains unclear.

Here we find that *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells have a low level of Hh pathway activity and are unresponsive to exogenously supplied ShhN, unless transfected with *Ptch1*, including forms of Ptch1 lacking antiporter activity required for the inhibition of Smo. However, this Ptch1 requirement can be circumvented by *ShhN* transfection; *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells expressing ShhN have an activated Hh response that requires Smo. Mutant forms of Shh that cannot bind Ptch1/2 or the Shh co-receptors, and thus unable to induce the Hh response when applied to Ptch1/2 proficient cells, are nevertheless potent inducers of the Hh response after transfection into *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells and *in vivo*. Forms of Smo lacking the N-terminal extracellular Cysteine Rich Domain (CRD) retain their sensitivity to Ptch1-mediated inhibition, but can no longer be activated cell-autonomously by Shh. Our findings support a model in which the role of Ptch1/2 as an allosteric inhibitor of Smo is complemented by a role as a facilitator of a Shh-mediated Smo activation event that is independent of Shh (co-) receptors.

# Contents

Chapter 1. Introduction 1
1.1 Cell-cell communication1
1.1.1 Signaling molecules in multicellular life1
1.1.2 Hedgehog signaling in development 2
<b>1.1.3 Hedgehog signaling in disease</b> 5
1.2 The Hedgehog signal
1.2.1 Synthesis and secretion of Sonic Hedgehog 8
<b>1.2.2 Sonic Hedgehog in the extracellular space</b> 10
1.2.3 Receptorsome
1.3 Smoothened: The Serpentine Transducer 15
1.3.1 Activation of Smoothened 15
1.3.2 Canonical Responses 16
1.3.3 Non-Canonical Responses 18
1.3.4 Modulation of Smo activity 19
1.4 Aims
Chapter 2. Materials and Methods 21
Materials:
Electroporations:
Immunofluorescence:
Expression vectors:
Cell Culture:
Fibroblast Derivation:
Transfection:
Gli-Luciferase Assay:
Co-Culture Assay:
EB differentiation 22
Western Blots:
Genome Editing 23
Genotyping

3.1 Introduction
<b>3.2 Results</b>
<b>3.2.1 Differentiated</b> <i>Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ</i> ; <i>Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup></i> and <i>Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ</i> ; <i>Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup>;</i> <i>Boc-/-;Cdo-/-;Gas1-/-</i> embryoid bodies express ventral neural tube markers
3.2.2 Ptch1 <sup>LacZ</sup> /LacZ; Ptch2 <sup>-/-</sup> cells have a low level of Hh pathway activity
<b>3.2.3 Expression of </b> <i>Ptch1</i> with an intact Shh-binding domain in <i>Ptch1</i> <sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup> ; <i>Ptch2</i> <sup>-/-</sup> fibroblasts restores sensitivity to ShhN in the environment
Chapter 4. Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway independent of extracellular Shh receptors in Ptch1 <sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup> ; Ptch2 <sup>-/-</sup> cells
4.1 Introduction
4.2 Results
<b>4.2.1</b> <i>Ptch1</i> <sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup> ; <i>Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup></i> cells can activate the Hh pathway in response to transfected <i>ShhN</i>
<b>4.2.2</b> Shh mutants can activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously independent of Shh receptor function <i>in vitro</i>
<b>4.2.3</b> Shh mutants can activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously independent of Shh receptor function <i>in vivo</i>
Chapter 5. Cell-autonomous pathway activation is impeded by the cholesterol modification of Shh but requires the CRD of Smo
5.1 Introduction
5.2 Results
5.2.1 Autoproteolytic cleavage of Shh impedes cell-autonomous activation of Smo 40
5.2.2 The CRD of Smo is required for cell autonomous activation by Shh mutants 44
Chapter 6. Discussion and Future Directions
6.1 Discussion
6.2 Future Directions
References

# Figures and Tables

Figure 1 Hh signaling in Drosophila wing imaginal disc
Figure 2 Hh Signaling in the developing vertebrate central nervous system
Figure 3 Shh synthesis and secretion
Figure 4 Shh in the extracellular space
Figure 5 Overview of the Hh transcriptional response
Figure 6 Ptch1LacZ/LacZ;Ptch2-/-; Shh-/- NEBs express ventral neural markers 27
Figure 7 LacZ levels Ptch1 <sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup> ;Ptch2 <sup>-/-;</sup> Shh <sup>-/-</sup> NEBs are initially low and are sensitive to
cyclopamine
Figure 8 Ptch1 <sup>LacZ</sup> /LacZ;Ptch2 <sup>-/-</sup> cells are unresponsive to the inhibitors cyclopamine and
vismodegib
Figure 9 Ptch1 <sup>LacZ</sup> / <sup>LacZ</sup> ;Ptch2 <sup>-/-</sup> cells are unresponsive to SAG
Figure 10 Non-cell autonomous activation by extracellular Shh requires the Shh binding (L2)
domain, but not the antiporter activity of Ptch1 31
Figure 11 Cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response is independent of Ptch1/234
Figure 12 Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously in Ptch1 <sup>LacZ</sup> /Lac <sup>Z</sup> ;Ptch2 <sup>-/-</sup> cells
Figure 13 Shh mutants are expressed in Ptch <sup>LacZ</sup> / <sup>LacZ</sup> ;Ptch2 <sup>-/-</sup> cells
Figure 14 Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway in the neural tube of chicken embryos 39
Figure 15 Non-cell autonomous signaling by Shh mutants with varying c-terminal modifications
Figure 16 Cell- autonomous signaling by Shh mutants with varying c-terminal modifications 43
Figure 17 The cholesterol modification of Shh localizes it to the cell membrane and filopodia . 44
Figure 18 The CRD of Smo is not a target of Ptch1-mediated inhibition
Figure 19 The activity mediated by Smo∆CRD in vivo requires localization to the primary cilium
Figure 20 Cell-autonomous pathway activation requires the CRD of Smoothened
Figure 21 Model of orthosteric and allosteric regulation of Smo activity
Figure 22 Model of Shh-mediated Smo activation
Table 1 Receptor binding partners of WT, E90A, and H183A Shh mutants
Table 2 Status of lipid modifications and Trans/Cis signaling of Shh mutants

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge the Roelink lab NIH funding and the MCB department of UC Berkeley. I whole-heartedly thank Henk Roelink and members of the Roelink lab for lively scientific discussions, advice, and technical assistance during my time as a graduate student. In particular I would like to thank Lina and Marietta for embodying intelligent and resilient female scientists in the field. I have profound gratitude for my family, which extend across state boundaries. I owe my work ethic, creativity, curiosity, and stubbornness to my family: Victor, Ana, Susana, and Victor (Jr). To my dad, thank you for being the best father and teacher I could have ever hoped for. You sparked my curiosity, taught me to think critically, and showed me worlds both large and small. To my partner and my rock Adrian, thank you for being by my side during this journey. Your companionship, sense of humor, and love helped me survive the depths of grad school. Not only did we make it to the other side, we also created two wonderful little girls in the process. To my wonderful children Zitlalli and Anamaria, thank you for making my days and nights more meaningful.

# **Chapter 1. Introduction**

# **1.1 Cell-cell communication**

#### 1.1.1 Signaling molecules in multicellular life

Multicellular life relies on the ability of cells to communicate and coordinate their activities effectively. To accomplish this, multicellular organisms rely on signals sent between cells to elicit specific responses for the purposes of cellular organization and tissue patterning during embryonic development, and for physiological function in adults. Vertebrates have a handful of signaling pathways, some of which are derived from pathways as old as multicellular life itself, which play numerous roles throughout development and beyond. These signaling pathways include: Wnt, TGF $\beta$ , BMP, FGF, Notch, and Hedgehog.

During development, ligands often act as morphogens, signals that relay positional information and elicit responses in a dose and time-dependent manner. Morphogen gradients are formed by signaling centers, called "organizers", which secrete signals into the extracellular space and are subsequently shaped by extracellular matrix and proteins that can bind to the signal. Signaling organizers are required for essential morphogenetic changes required to pattern the developing embryo, including gastrulation; which is, as Lewis Wolpert has been famously quoted as saying, "truly the most important time in your life".

The secretion of a signal from a cell or a group of cells is only among the first steps of signal transduction, and a signal must often travel several cell diameters away to be received. Signaling pathways have different mechanisms for the presentation of a ligand to its receptor(s). Although signaling molecules, or ligands, were first thought to be soluble in the extracellular space, it has since been found that they are often affixed to extracellular matrix proteins that can either impede or enhance their interaction with receptors. Ligands in the extracellular space can also interact with secreted extracellular proteins that can modulate their ability to activate signal transduction pathways. Remarkably, tethered ligands that travel through the extracellular space to reach other cells can be carried by "cytonemes", specialized cell extensions that have been implicated in a variety of cell signaling mechanisms both in arthropods and vertebrates. Ligands can also remain fixed upon the membrane of signaling cells through complete association of the plasma membrane, allowing for juxtacrine signaling mediated by cell-cell contacts. Cell-contact mediated signaling is exemplified by cadherin based signaling and the Notch/Delta and Eph/Ephrin pathways. Thus, ligands are under high regulation in the extracellular space as well as on the cell membrane during receptor interactions.

Cellular responses to signaling can include changes in transcriptional output or cytoskeletal arrangement, processes that regulate proliferation, differentiation, cell migration, axon guidance, apoptosis, and other morphogenetic changes that characterize embryonic development. The ability to respond to molecular signals is also an integral part of fully developed animals, and regulate critical processes such as immune system responses, synaptic signaling, and adult stem cell niche maintenance.

Signal transduction pathways are a symphony of complex molecular interactions, with each step in the pathway providing a layer of regulation against inappropriate activation or inhibition. Mutations that undermine the regulation of these signaling pathways can lead to the uncontrolled cell proliferation that characterizes cancer. Accordingly, the molecular processes that govern signal secretion, transport, recognition, and transduction have been an important focus for cell biologists for many decades. Despite the gain of tremendous knowledge in the field, the distinct signal transduction mechanism of each pathway is not fully resolved.

#### 1.1.2 Hedgehog signaling in development

The Hedgehog (Hh) signaling pathway is an evolutionarily conserved pathway found in most metazoan life forms. The evolutionary origins of the Hh pathway are old, and primitive forms of various components of the pathway can be found in most forms of life including unicellular choanoflagellates (Adamska *et. al.*, 2007). The Hh pathway is fundamental to many embryonic and physiological processes in arthropods and vertebrates, and model organisms such as *Drosophila melanogaster*, *Mus musculus*, *Danio rerio*, and *Gallus gallus*, have been central in understanding the molecular details of the pathway.

The Hedgehog ligand was first identified in the now famous developmental fruit fly screen performed by Christiane Nüsslein-Volhard and Eric Wieschaus in the late 1970s. The screen used a technique known as "saturation mutagenesis" to isolate genes involved in the formation of the Drosophila body plan (Nüsslein-Volhard & Wieschaus, 1980). Three classes of genes were identified for their role in regulating the process of segmentation during the embryonic development of Drosophila: gap genes, pair rule genes, and segment polarity genes. Hh functions as a segment polarity gene, a type of gene that defines the anterior and posterior polarity of each embryonic segment. Hh mutant larvae have a solid lawn of denticles on the cuticle rather than stripes of denticles on the anterior half of each segment, hence the name "hedgehog". During segmentation, Hh signals locally to cells within the same segment to induce the expression of another signal, wingless (wg), which signals reciprocally to Hh expressing cells to stabilize the boundary of each segment (Ingham & McMahon, 2001).

Besides segmentation, Hh signaling plays a role in many other aspects of Drosophila development. One process that has been studied extensively, and is often used as an experimental system, is the development of the wing imaginal disc. In the wing imaginal disc of Drosophila larvae, cells in the posterior compartment secrete Hh, which forms a concentration gradient along the anterior-posterior compartment boundary (**Figure 1**). Cells in the anterior compartment of the wing disc respond to the Hh signal. High levels of Hh protein induces the expression of various target genes such as engrailed (en), and patched (ptc), while lower levels of Hh protein induces the expression of decapentaplegic (dpp), a member of the TGF $\beta$  family of signaling molecules which goes on to signal to cells of the anterior and posterior compartments (Lecuit *et. al.*, 1996; Nellen *et. al.*, 1996). Expression of these Hh target genes is required to properly pattern the wing disc which goes on to form the Drosophila adult wing (Ingham & McMahon, 2001).



*Figure 1 Hh signaling in Drosophila wing imaginal disc* 

# Figure 1. Hh signaling in Drosophila wing imaginal disc

A Hh gradient is required to pattern the anterior/posterior (A/P) axis of the Drosophila wing imaginal disc, the embryonic precursor of the adult wing. Cells in the posterior compartment of the wing imaginal disc express Hh (blue), which signals to cells in the anterior compartment in a concentration-dependent manner along the A/P boundary (purple). High levels of Hh signaling induce the expression of engrailed (en) and progressively lower levels of Hh signaling induce the expression of patched (ptc) and decapentaplegic (dpp).

Vertebrates have three Hh paralogs: Indian Hedgehog, Desert Hedgehog, and Sonic Hedgehog. All three Hh ligands play mostly non-overlapping roles in vertebrate development, and as such are differentially expressed in the embryo. Indian Hedgehog (Ihh) functions in vasculogenesis, hematopoiesis, and the proliferation and differentiation of the endochondral skeleton (Dyer *et. al.*, 2001; Lanske *et. al.*, 1996; Chung *et. al.*, 2001). Desert Hedgehog (Dhh), the most closely related to Drosophila Hh, is required for the maturation of the testes, including the proliferation and differentiation of Leydig cells (Zou *et. al.*, 2012). Sonic Hedgehog (Shh), the most extensively studied of the Hh ligands, is broadly expressed and plays multiple roles during embryogenesis and adulthood. The fundamental cellular mechanisms that are regulated by Shh makes this ligand indispensable for vertebrate embryonic development and adult stem cell niche maintenance. Shh is involved in the development of the central nervous system, cerebellum, bone and cartilage, eye, hair, lung, muscle, and limbs, and functions redundantly with Ihh to generate left/right asymmetry (Ingham & McMahon, 2001).

One extensively studied developmental mechanism regulated by Shh is the anterior/posterior (A/P) patterning of the limb. Limb buds form from the proliferation of lateral plate mesoderm cells induced by FGF8 signaling. The formation of the apical ectodermal ridge (AER), a specialized epithelium found on the distal tip of the limb bud, is then sequentially induced by FGF10 and maintains the proliferation of the underlying mesenchyme (Johnson & Tabin, 1997). A population of distal, posterior mesenchyme cells in the limb bud, the Zone of Polarizing Activity (ZPA), being to express Shh which goes on to form a concentration gradient along the (A/) axis of the distal limb. The gradient of Hh signaling induces the formation of posterior limb structures and digits. Experimental manipulation of the limb bud has shown that Shh is required and sufficient for this polarizing activity, as ectopic expression of Shh or application of Shh soaked beads to the anterior limb bud induces the ectopic formation of posterior digits in a dose dependent manner (Yang *et. al.*, 1997). Perturbations of Hh signaling during development of the limb leads malformations of the adult limb, including loss or gain of digits.

Shh has also been comprehensively studied for its role in the development of the central nervous system. The developing central nervous system arises from an embryonic structure known as the

neural tube, quite literally a tube of neuroepithelium derived from the neural plate. Early in development, ectodermal cells are exposed to a BMP4 signal that causes a differentiation into epithelial cells. However, during neurulation, an underlying structure made of axial mesoderm, the notochord, secretes proteins in the extracellular space that antagonize the BMP4 ligand: Chordin, Noggin, and Follistatin (Wilson *et. al.*, 1997). Inhibition of the BMP4 signal causing the dorsal ectoderm to thicken into the neural plate. The neural plate then folds inwardly, and the two neural plate borders create "hinges" by undergoing apical constriction. Eventually the borders of the neural fold join together to create the overlying ectoderm and the underlying neural tube closes. The cells within the neural tube must then be patterned into a stereotypical arrangement of neuronal subtypes that function in the central nervous system (Alaynick *et al.*, 2011).

The notochord, located ventral to the neural tube, generates an early ventral to dorsal Shh gradient. This initial signaling event induces the formation of the floor plate, the most ventral aspect of the neural tube midline. Experimental manipulation have revealed the inductive power of the notochord, as removal of the notochord results in a failure of proper neural tube patterning, and grafting a second notochord to the neural tube results in the formation of a second ectopic floor plate in the neural tube (Placzek et al., 1990; Van Straaten et. al., 1985). The floor plate then expresses Shh, and contributes to the formation of the ventral to dorsal Shh concentration gradient within the neural tube. The Shh gradient has been shown to reach a significant distance from the floor plate, and has been indirectly visualized with a Shh:GFP fusion protein (Chamberlain et. al., 2008). Interestingly, Shh has been shown to localize to the basement membrane that surrounds the neural tube, possibly indicative of the mechanism required to transport Shh to responding cells. Within the ventral half of the neural tube, Shh induces the expression of various transcription factors, such as Nkx2.2, Olig2, and Pax6, in a concentration and time-dependent manner (Briscoe et. al., 2009) (Figure 2). These transcription factors work in combination to specify five ventral neuronal subtypes, including motor neurons and interneurons, found along the dorsal-ventral axis (Roelink et. al., 1994; Roelink et. al., 1995; Jessell et. al., 2000). Besides its role as a morphogen in neuronal patterning, Shh also acts as an attractive cue for commissural neurons that lie in the dorsal neural tube. Dorsal commissural neurons send their axons to the ventral neural tube using netrins and Shh as a guidance cue, and perturbance of its reception results in misplaced axons (Charron et. al., 2003).

Because of the well-characterized patterning generated by Shh in the neural tube, this has become a powerful system for analyzing the molecular mechanism of the Hh pathway. The neural tube is a structure which is routinely analyzed in animal embryos with mutations in presumptive Hh pathway components, as disruption of normal patterning in the ventral neural tube is indicative of a disruption in the Hh pathway. Additionally, the introduction of exogenous DNA coding for Hh pathway mutants in the neural tube is feasible through electroporation. This is a strong experimental approach for piecing together the molecular interactions that define the Hh pathway in an *in vivo* system.



Figure 2 Hh Signaling in the developing vertebrate central nervous system

# Figure 2. Hh signaling in the developing vertebrate central nervous system

A Shh gradient is required to pattern the dorsal/ventral (D/V) axis in the neural tube, the embryonic precursor of the central nervous system. A ventral to dorsal Shh gradient (blue) is generated by the notochord (NC) and the floor plate (FP) of the neural tube. Various concentrations of Shh induce expression of transcription factors that are required for the differentiation of distinct neuronal progenitors. Depicted in the diagram are the five neural progenitor domains (p3-p0), and the terminally differentiated neuronal factors they express (Sim-Evx1).

A role for Hh signaling in the maintenance of adult stem cell populations has also become apparent. Throughout the life of a multicellular organism, cells must be replenished as they go undergo senescence and death. Pools of stem cells that can regenerate different cell types must be maintained in a specialized microenvironment rich with signals that maintain their pluripotency. Various signals have been shown to be required in adult stem niches throughout the body, these include Shh, Wnts, and BMPs. Shh has been implicated as one of the factors required for the maintenance of hematopoietic stem cell populations in bone marrow (Adams & Scadden, 2006). Shh is also required for the maintenance of stem cells in the subventricular zone of the forebrain, and in the interfollicular epithelium where it regulates the hair follicle cycle (Gonzalez-Perez *et. al.*, 2014; Millar *et. al.*, 2002).

#### 1.1.3 Hedgehog signaling in disease

Because Shh plays an instructional role in cellular responses required during vertebrate development and adulthood, it is unsurprising that disruption of Hh signaling can lead to a wide array of disorders. Deregulation of the pathway can lead to birth defects and disease later in life; thus, insight into Hh signal transduction is critical for not only understanding developmental mechanisms, but also for generating new therapeutic strategies.

Disruption of Hh signaling during embryonic development can lead to various malformations. One such malformation is Holoprosencephaly (HPE), a disorder that results from the incomplete cleavage of the embryonic forebrain, the prosencephalon, into two cerebral hemispheres. The prosencephalon begins to develop between the fifth and sixth week of human pregnancy, and perturbation of signaling pathways required for its patterning results in neural and craniofacial defects. Holoprosencephaly (HPE) can present itself in varying degrees of abnormalities, with the most severe resulting in a single-lobed brain and cyclopia. Other, less severe, complications of HPE include craniofacial defects such as clefting of the lip and palate along the midline and neurological impairment such as anosmia (lack of functioning olfaction) (Belloni *et. al.*, 1996; Chiang *et. al.*, 1996; Roessler *et. al.*, 1996). HPE occurs in about 4 out of 100,000 live human births, and a high fraction of cases have been linked to defects in Hh signaling. HPE can be caused by loss of function mutations in genes required to activate the Hh pathway. Mutations in the *Shh* genomic region that either limit Shh expression, or prevent the ability of the Shh ligand to interact with its receptors have been linked to HPE (Nanni *et. al.*, 1999; Wallis & Muenke, 2000). Additionally, mutations in the coding-region of the Shh co-receptors, Gas1 and Cdo, which prevent Hh pathway activation have been identified in patients suffering from HPE. (Pineda-Alvarez *et. al.*, 2012; Ming *et. al.*, 2002).

Because Shh is required for proper limb development, another consequence of Hh pathway perturbation is defects in limb and digit patterning. Ectopic activation of the Hh pathway during limb development results in polydactyly, a gain of digits on the vertebrate limb. Polydactyly can occur in conjunction with other skeletal deformities in the limb, and is the most common congenital hand and foot defect in humans. Preaxial polydactyly is a disorder that is characterized by the formation of an extra digit on the anterior region of the limb (Zguricas *et. al.*, 1999). Ectopic formation of digits in patients with preaxial polydactyly has been correlated to ectopic expression of Shh. Animal models for preaxial polydactyly exhibit dual expression of Shh in the anterior regions of the limb bud (Sharpe *et. al.*, 1999). Studies into familial cases of preaxial polydactyly have identified mutations in the enhancers that control the expression of Shh in the limb, which can result in the expansion of Shh expression (Sagai *et. al.*, 2004; Maas & Fallon, 2005).

Pallister Hall Syndrome is characterized by a variety of abnormalities including syndactyly, polydactyly, unusual skull shape, short limbs, congenital heart disease, and abnormalities of the palate, tongue and jaw (Bale, 2002). Inactivation of the Hh pathway is a fundamental cause of this syndrome. Patients with Pallister Hall syndrome have mutations within the *Gli3* gene, which encodes one of the transcription factors that regulate the transcriptional Hh response (Kang *et. al.*, 1997). Although Gli3 can function as both an activator and repressor of the Hh pathway, Gli3 has been identified as one of the main transcriptional repressors of the pathway. Pallister Hall Syndrome patients have mutations in Gli3 that yield a constitutive transcriptional repressor of the pathway. These mutations generate a truncated form of Gli3, about 75 kDa, that resembles the proteolytically processed transcriptional repressor form of Gli3, Gli3R (Kang *et. al.*, 1997).

Unfortunately, the Hh pathway can play a devastating role in the formation of tumors and cancer. Animal models have shown that inappropriate Hh pathway activation, which can occur at different molecular points, is sufficient to produce tumors (Barakat *et. al.*, 2010). Mutations that cause untimely activation of the Hh pathway have been shown to be a preliminary cause of a variety of cancers, including breast, lung, pancreatic, gastrointestinal and colorectal cancers (Berman *et. al.*, 2003; Karhadkar *et. al.*, 2004; Mukherjee *et. al.*, 2006; Qualtrough *et. al.*, 2004; Thayer *et. al.*, 2003; Watkins *et. al.*, 2003). Mutations that allow inappropriate Hh pathway activation can affect the signal transducer Smoothend (Smo). Oncogenic mutations of Smo, such as SmoM2, generate forms of Smo that can escape the Ptch1/2-inhibitory signal (Xie *et. al.*, *al.*, *al.*,

1998). Mutations that inactivate the canonical receptor Patched1 (Ptch1), and eliminate its ability to inhibit the signal transducer Smo, have also been identified in several types of tumors (Hahn *et. al.*, 1996; Johnson *et. al.*, 1996).

Basal cell carcinoma (BCC) is the most commonly diagnosed form of skin cancer in adults. Mutations that affect the Hh pathway have been shown to be causatively correlated to BCC, accounting for 90% of cases (Epstein, 2008). BCC patients have been shown to have both gain of function mutations in Smo as well as inactivating mutations in Ptch1 (Xie et. al., 1998; Epstein, 2008). Moreover, it has been shown that a combinatorial effect of genetics and environmental exposure to carcinogens, such as UVA and UVB, increases incidence of BCC (Aszterbaum et. al., 1999). Medulloblastoma is the most prevalent and devastating type of childhood brain cancer, and 50% of childhood cases show signs of upregulated Hh signaling (Kool et. al., 2012). Like BCC patients, a high percentage of patients afflicted with medulloblastoma have been shown to have either gain of function mutations in Smo or loss of function mutations in Ptch1 (Raffel et. al., 1997). Rhabdomyosarcoma, a type of cancer that originates in skeletal muscle tissue, is one of the most common types of soft-tissue sarcomas in children. The role of Shh in myogenesis has been characterized in several animal models, and activation of the Hh pathway has been shown to play a role in the development of rhabdomyosarcoma (Merlino & Helman, 1999). Gorlin syndrome, also known as basal-cell nevus syndrome, is a genetic disease characterized as a predisposition to BCC, medulloblastoma, rhabdomyosarcoma, and other types of sarcomas. Unsurprisingly, one of the genetic causes of Gorlin Syndrome is heterozygous inactivation of Ptch1 (Bale, 2002)

Mutations that increase production of the Shh ligand can also play a role in tumor formation (Barakat *et. al.*, 2010). The causative effects of increased Shh production in tumor growth have been linked mostly to paracrine, or non-cell autonomous, signaling. Tumor cells that express high levels of Shh can signal to surrounding stroma tissue, such as blood vessels, which can then form a supportive environment for the tumor cells (Yauch *et. al.*, 2008: Bijlsma & Roelink, 2010). Shh has also been identified as a migrational cue for tumor cells. Glioblastoma tumor stem cells migrate towards sources of Shh in culture, and Shh has been found to promote the cell adhesion, migration and invasion of hepatocellular carcinoma cells (Uchida *et. al.*, 2011; Chen *et. al.*, 2013). Thus paracrine Hh signaling during tumor formation has the unfortunate consequence of creating a permissive microenvironment that nourishes tumor growth and migration.

Due to the undeniable link between active Hh signaling and tumor formation, medical treatments that target components of the Hh pathway are being developed. As the signal transducer, and ultimately the gate-keeper, of the pathway, Smo is a popular target for therapeutic drugs. As of 2014, two small molecule antagonists that inhibit Smo activity have been approved for clinical trials to treat advanced BCC in patients. Currently, vismodegib, also known by its commercial name Everidge, remains the only commercially approved drug that targets the Hh pathway for the treatment of BCC.

# **1.2 The Hedgehog signal**

#### 1.2.1 Synthesis and secretion of Sonic Hedgehog

The first steps of the Hh pathway begin in the ER of Shh-expressing cells. Before Shh is even sent out into the extracellular space, it must undergo a proteolytic cleavage and a series of lipid-modifications that render it a membrane-tethered ligand. After Shh is synthesized and its signal sequence cleaved, it exists as a 45 kDa precursor protein that contains two distinct domains: an amino-terminal signaling domain, and a carboxy-terminal intein-like domain. The 45 kDa precursor Shh protein undergoes an auto-proteolytic cleavage catalyzed by its carboxy-terminal domain in the ER (Hall *et. al.*, 1997; Porter *et. al.*, 1996ab). The cleavage occurs between highly conserved glycine and cysteine residues, and is resolved by the addition of a cholesterol moiety to the carboxy-terminal domain of Shh has been identified (Lee *et. al.*, 1994; Porter *et. al.*, 1995; Roelink *et. al.*, 1995). Cholesterol modified Shh becomes further processed by an acyltransferase appropriately called Skinny Hedgehog, which attaches a palmitoleoyl moiety to its amino-terminal domain (Pepinsky *et. al.*, 1998; Chamoun *et. al.*, 2001) (**Figure 3**).



Figure 3 Shh synthesis and secretion

#### Figure 3. Shh synthesis and secretion

After Shh is synthesized in expressing cells, it undergoes an autoproteolytic cleavage mediated by its carboxy-terminal intein-like domain. This cleavage is resolved with the addition of a cholesterol moiety on the carboxy-terminal end of the signaling domain. The signaling domain of Shh then becomes further modified by an acyltransferase, Skinny Hedgehog, which attaches a palmitoleoyl moiety on its amino-terminal end. The lipid-modified Shh is then secreted via Dispatched1.

At this point in its synthesis, the fully processed Shh ligand is membrane bound (Peters *et. al.*, 2004). While the role that lipid modifications play in regulation of the Shh ligand is not entirely clear, it has been shown that the cholesterol modification greatly enhances its association with the membrane. Lipid modifications may also regulate the cellular localization of Shh in expressing cells, as the cholesterol tail on Shh promotes its association to lipid rafts containing Caveolin and Flotillin-1 (Chen *et. al.*, 2004). Removal of both lipid modifications results in the inability of Shh to localize to specialized lipid rafts (Chen *et. al.*, 2004).

The lipid modified Shh ligand requires a dedicated mechanism for secretion and long-range signaling that involves the function of the pathway component Dispatched1 (Disp1). Disp1 is a twelve transmembrane domain protein homologous to the Resistance-Nodulation-Division (RND) superfamily of proton-driven transporters (Nies *et. al.*, 1995). RNDs form trimers and mediate the secretion of small lipophilic and amphipathic molecules, such as antibiotics and lipids (Nikaido *et. al.*, 2001; Nikaido *et. al.*, 2009). Although Disp1 has two vertebrate paralogs, Disp2 and Disp3, only Disp1 has been shown to play a role in Hh signaling (Nakano *et. al.*, 2004; Tian *et. al.*, 2004).

While the mechanism of Shh secretion via Disp1 is not understood, it is known that the Drosophila homolog of Disp1, dispatched (disp), is required for the basolateral secretion of fully processed Hh in the wing imaginal disc (Burke *et. al.*, 1999: Callejo *et al.*, 2011). Similarly, it has been shown that Disp1 mediates the basolateral release of fully processed Shh *in vitro*, and is required to form a gradient from source cells (Etheridge *et. al.*, 2010). Cells that lack functional Disp1 activity accumulate Shh, and mice that lack Disp1 display evidence of disrupted Hh signaling (Caspary *et. al.*, 2002; Kawakami *et. al.*, 2002; Etheridge *et. al.*, 2010). Consequently, Disp1 is critical for functional Hh signaling *in vivo* (Caspary *et. al.*, 2002; Kawakami *et. al.*, 2002; Ma *et. al.*, 2002).

Disp1 contains a sterol-sensing domain (SSD), a domain frequently found in proteins that regulate lipid homeostasis (Kuwabara and Labouesse, 2002). Interestingly, Disp1 only acts on cholesterol modified Shh. It has been shown that soluble ShhN (the amino-terminal signaling domain lacking the cholesterol moiety) can bypass the Disp1-mediated secretion mechanism, whereas the absence of the palmitoleoyl moiety does not affect Disp1-mediated secretion (Burke *et. al.*, 1999; Ma *et. al.*, 2002; Etheridge *et. al.*, 2010). While it is tempting to speculate that the

SSD of Disp1 is required for the recognition of cholesterol-modified Shh, there is no direct evidence that supports this conclusion.

Along with Disp1, Scube2, a secreted glycoprotein, has been shown to be required for the release of cholesterol modified Shh from the cell surface of expressing cells (Tukachinsky *et. al.*, 2012; Jakobs *et. al.*, 2014). Scube2 contains a CUB domain, which functions as a regulator of proteolytic activity in serine proteases and metalloproteinases, and is required for efficient secretion of fully processed Shh (Tukachinksy *et. al.*, 2012). The cholesterol moiety on Shh is required for its interaction with Scube2, and it has been suggested that fully processed Shh is handed off from Disp1 to Scube2 during secretion (Tukachinsky *et. al.*, 2012).

A Member of the A Disintegrin and Metalloproteases (ADAMs) protein family, ADAM17, has also been implicated in the release of fully processed Shh from the membrane of producing cells (Dierker *et. al.*, 2009). It has been shown that the release of lipid modified Shh is increased by the expression of ADAM17 *in vitro*, and it has been suggested that the release of the biologically active Shh ligand requires this sheddase mechanism (Dierker *et. al.*, 2009; Ohlig *et. al.*, 2011).

Taken together, these findings demonstrate that the cell-autonomous release of fully processed Shh requires an intricate interaction with various components.

#### 1.2.2 Sonic Hedgehog in the extracellular space

Once Shh enters the extracellular space, it can mediate both short and long-range signaling. How the dual lipid-modified Shh ligand travels several cell diameters away from source cells has been one focus of Hh pathway research.

One hypothesis is that Shh travels in a lipophilic complex through the aqueous extracellular environment. In the Drosophila wing disc, as well as in cultured Drosophila cells, Hh has been demonstrated to co-localize to high density lipoprotein particles (Panakova *et. al.*, 2005). Both Hh and Shh can be found associated in complexes about six times the molecular weight of the monomeric ligand in the supernatant of culture cells (Chen *et. al.*, 2004; Zeng *et. al.*, 2001). These finding suggests that Shh ligands travels through the extracellular space as multimers that are packaged into lipoprotein particles.

The lipid modifications of Shh appear to play a role not only in the formation of multimeric complexes, but also in its movement through the extracellular space. The palmitoleoyl moiety of Shh is required for the formation of multimeric complexes, as well as the establishment of concentration gradients in mice (Chen *et. al.*, 2004). Forms of Shh missing the palmitoleoyl moiety, ShhC25S, have been shown to have decreased activity *in vitro* (Taylor *et. al.*, 2001). Conversely, Hh lacking the palmitoleoyl modification appears to spread further away from sources cells in wing imaginal discs (Callejo *et. al.*, 2006). Thus, the function of the palmitoylation in the movement of Shh in the extracellular space has not been resolved. The role of the cholesterol modification in the formation of Shh concentration gradients in the extracellular space is also not clear. Expression of soluble ShhN, which lacks the cholesterol modification, in Drosophila wings discs results in larger domains of Hh pathway activity (Burke *et. al.*, 1999), suggesting that cholesterol restricts the range of the Hh ligand. However in

vertebrates, loss of the cholesterol moiety on Shh results in limited movement and activity (Lewis *et. al.*, 2001).

The transport of Shh through the extracellular space, as well as its reception on the surface of target cells, requires the function of extracellular proteins and extracellular matrix components (Figure 4). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPGs) are elements of extracellular matrix, usually enriched in basement membranes, and are ubiquitous on the extracellular surface of cells. In Drosophila, proteins found at the core of HSPGs, dally and dally-like, are required for Hh signaling (Lum et. al., 2003; Desbordes et. al., 2003; Han et. al., 2004). The enzymes that modify HSPGs are also a required components of the Hh pathway; mutant clones lacking toutvelu (ttv), a glycosyltransferase required for Heparan sulfate polymerization, have impaired Hh distribution in the Drosophila wing disc (Bellaiche et. al., 1998). HSPGs, and the enzymes that modify their glycosaminoglycan chains, are also required for the distribution and activity of Shh (Lin et. al., 2004). In vertebrates, core HSPG proteins, Glypican 3, Glypican 5, and Perlecan, are involved in the binding of Shh in the extracellular space. Interestingly, Glypican 5 has been demonstrated to be a positive regulator of Hh signaling, while Glypican 3 is a negative regulator of Hh signaling; indicative of the complex roles that HSPGs play in the movement and reception of the Shh ligand (Li et. al., 2011; Capurro et. al., 2008; Yan et. al., 2008; Palma et. al., 2011). Like in Drosophila, glycosyltransferases that modify glypicans are involved in regulating vertebrate Hh signaling. In mice, hypomorphic mutations of the glycosyltransferase Ext1 gene result in elevated Hh signaling by Ihh in developing chondrocytes, suggesting that in this context HSPGs negatively regulate Hh signaling (Koziel et. al., 2004). In Zebrafish, the level of expression of Ext homologs Ext1A and Ext1C are themselves modulated by Hh pathway activity in the somites (Siekmann and Brand, 2005).

A major regulator of Shh in the extracellular space is Hedgehog Interacting Protein (Hhip), a vertebrate specific component of the Hedgehog pathway (Chuang & McMahon, 1999). Hhip is a single pass transmembrane glycoprotein that possesses a Hh-binding domain that closely resembles the binding domain of the canonical Shh receptors Ptch1/2. Hhip sequesters Shh in the extracellular space and consequently impedes Hh pathway activation. Recently it was shown that Hhip can leave its site of synthesis and negatively regulate Hh signaling non-cell autonomously (Kwong *et. al.*, 2014). Hhip itself is a target of the Hh pathway, and its expression is upregulated by Hh signaling (Chuang & McMahon, 1999). This provides a negative feedback in the pathway, and is an important component that shapes the Shh gradient in morphogenetic fields such as the neural tube (Holtz *et. al.*, 2013).

The complex movement of morphogens across fields of cells may require specialized filopodia called cytonemes. Cytonemes are actin based cellular extensions that have been shown to carry signals across several cell diameters. Evidence that cytonemes function in long-range Hh signaling has been found in Drosophila and in vertebrates (Ramirez-Weber and Kornberg, 1999; Kornberg & Roy, 2014; Sanders *et. al.*, 2013). In the Drosophila wing disc, cytonemes that carry the Hh ligand as well as cytonemes that carry the Hh receptor patched (ptc) and the Hh correceptor ihog have been identified (Kornberg, 2014). Amazingly, cytonemes in developing chick limb buds have been observed in real time. These highly dynamic cytonemes carry Shh "particles" to target cells as far away as 150 mm (Sanders *et. al.*, 2013). Cytonemes emanating from Shh responding cells were also identified, these were observed to carry the Shh co-

receptors, Boc and Cdo. Stabilized interaction between cytonemes carrying the Shh ligand and those carrying the Shh co-receptors occurred over a long distance (Sanders *et. al.*, 2013). Some biologists, like Dr. Thomas Kornberg, hypothesize that cytonemes require extracellular matrix components like HSPGs to guide them to target cells.



Figure 4 Shh in the extracellular space

#### Figure 4. Shh in the extracellular space

Shh interacts with many molecules in the extracellular space and at the cell surface. Pictured above, Shh interacts with Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans (HSPGs) which both positively and negatively regulate Hh signaling. Shh also binds and is sequestered by Hedgehog-interacting protein (Hhip), a cell surface glycoprotein which contains a binding domain similar to the Ptch1 Shh binding domain (L2). Under favorable conditions, Shh binds to the "receptorsome" on the cell surface of target cells. The "receptorsome" contains the canonical receptors, Ptch1/2, as well as the co-receptors Boc, Cdo, and Gas1. The binding of Shh to the "receptorsome" initiates Hh signal transduction.

#### **1.2.3 Receptorsome**

As Shh reaches its target cells, it must interact with and bind to a receptor complex to transduce its signal across the membrane. While the Drosophila genome contains one canonical receptor, Patched, vertebrates contain two: Ptch1 and its homolog Ptch2 (Nakano *et. al.*, 1989; Carpenter *et. al.*, 1998; Motoyama *et. al.*, 1998; Lewis *et. al.*, 1999). Ptch1/2 are 12 transmembrane domain proteins which are, like Disp1, homologous to the RND family of proton driven transporters.

Ptch1/2 contain a sterol sensing domain (SSD), a putative proton transporter domain with highly conserved amino acids, and a Hh binding domain (loop 2) (Kuwabara *et. al.*, 2002; Taipale *et. al.*, 2002). All three Hh ligands are able to bind to both receptors with similar affinity (Carpenter *et. al.*, 1998).

When Shh is absent from the extracellular space, Ptch1/2 inhibit Smo, the signal transducer of the Hh pathway. This inhibitory mechanism is often referred to as ligand-independent antagonism because its effects occur independent of the ligand in the extracellular space. The exact mechanism by which Ptch1/2 inhibits Smo in the absence of Shh is still a mystery, although it has been shown that inhibition occurs substoichiometrically and likely not as a direct interaction (Taipale et. al., 2002). Other RND members that contain an SSD, such as NPC1, are able to regulate the cellular movement of cholesterol and can transport lipids, such as oleic acid, across the membrane when expressed in bacteria (Davies et. al., 2000). Mutations of highly conserved residues within the putative proton transporter domain (located in the fourth transmembrane domain) of Ptch1/2, Ptch1D499A or Ptch2D469A, decreases the ability of these proteins to inhibit Smo. One hypothesis is that Ptch1/2 pumps an inhibitory sterol across the membrane (Taipale et. al., 2002; Alfaro et. al., 2014). Deletion of the Hh binding domain in Ptch1, Ptch1 $\Delta$  L2, disrupts the ability of Ptch1 to recognize Shh in the extracellular space, resulting in the inability to cell-autonomously activate the pathway in vitro and in vivo (Mullor and Guerrero, 2000; Briscoe et. al., 2001; Taipale et. al., 2002). Consequently, two central domains of Ptch1/2 function appear to be the proton driven transporter domain and the ligand binding domain.

Several studies have shown that the inhibition mediated by Ptch1/2 can occur non-cell autonomously. Supernatant collected from fibroblasts overexpressing Ptch1 have an inhibitory effect on the Hh pathway when applied to reporter cells (Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2006). In mixed embryoid bodies derived from genome edited mouse embryonic stem cells (mESCs), cells containing endogenous copies of Ptch1 and Ptch2 can inhibit Hh pathway activation non-cell autonomously. This inhibition occurs in the genetic absence of the Shh ligand (Roberts *et. al.*, 2016, manuscript in review). Interestingly, both Drosophila Ptc and vertebrate Ptch1 are transcriptionally upregulated upon activation of the Hh pathway (Nakano *et. al.*, 1989; Goodrich *et. al.*, 1996). One hypothesis about the role of non-cell autonomous inhibition is that Ptch1/2 serve to raise the activational threshold in a field of Hh responsive cells, creating a more graded response to the Shh ligand.

A different type of inhibitory mechanism mediated by Ptch1/2 is ligand-dependent antagonism. It has been observed that the upregulation of Ptc is required to restrict the range of Hh protein in a field of cells (Chen & Struhl, 1996; Briscoe *et. al.*, 2001). Similarly, the upregulation of Ptch1, Ptch2, and Hhip are required to limit the range of Shh in the ventral neural tube (Jeong & McMahon, 2005; Holtz *et. al.*, 2013). The ability of Ptch1/2 to limit the spread of the Shh ligand in the extracellular space can consequently limit Hh pathway activation non-cell autonomously. Although genetics in mice have revealed a role for ligand-dependent antagonism, overexpression of Ptch1 and Ptch1 $\Delta$ L2 in the chick neural tube fails to reveal non-cell autonomous effects (Alfaro *et. al.*, 2014).

Surprisingly, of the two canonical Hh receptors, only Ptch1 has been shown to be required for vertebrate survival. The expression of Ptch1 is quite broad during development, while the expression of Ptch2 is low and remains limited to the dermis, tests, and cerebellum (Carpenter *et. al.*, 1998; Lee *et. al.*, 2006; Motoyama *et. al.*, 1998ab). Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> mice appear to be viable and fertile with no obvious defects, however Ptc<sup>-/-</sup> Drosophila embryos and Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup> mice embryos die during embryogenesis and display evidence of widespread Hh pathway activation (Goodrich *et. al.*, 1997; Lee *et. al.*, 2006; Nieuwenhuis *et. al.*, 2006). Nevertheless, Ptch2 has been shown to regulate Smo activity *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Alfaro *et. al.*, 2014; Zhulyn *et. al.*, 2015).

Besides Ptch1/2, Shh also has three identified co-receptors: Boc, Cdo, and Gas1. Boc and Cdo are cell-surface glycoproteins that are part of the Immunoglobulin (Ig)/fibronectin type III-like (FNIII) family, and Gas1, Growth arrest specific-1, is a GPI anchored glycoprotein (Kang *et. al.*, 1998; Kang *et. al.*, 2002; Martinelli & Fan, 2007). All three co-receptors can form complexes with Ptch1 and can bind to Shh with similar affinity, so it is unsurprising that they can function redundantly in some contexts (Izzi *et. al.*, 2011; Tenzen *et. al.*, 2006). While Gas1 has no homologous counterpart in Drosophila, the Drosophila homologs of Boc and Cdo were independently identified using an RNA interference screen to identify new components of the Hh pathway; hence their names Interference hedgehog (Ihog) and brother of Ihog (Boi) (Lum *et. al.*, 2003).

The Boc co-receptor has been shown to be involved in the reception of Shh during development, and is required for myogenesis, cell proliferation, and commissural neuron axon guidance (Kang *et. al.*, 2002; Okada *et. al.*, 2006; Izzi *et. al.*, 2011). Because Boc can bind to Shh in the extracellular space, it has also been shown to sequester the Shh ligand and inhibit Hh pathway activation non-cell autonomously when overexpressed in the chick neural tube (Allen *et. al.*, 2011). Like Boc, Cdo is also involved in the reception of Shh during development and plays a role in Shh-mediated myogenesis (Tenzen *et. al.*, 2006; Zhang *et. al.*, 2006; Kang *et. al.*, 2002). Cdo is particularly important in the patterning of the prosencephalon during development, and mutations that affect the ability of Cdo to interact with Shh have been shown to be a genetic cause of Holoprosencephaly (Kang *et. al.*, 2002; Zhang *et. al.*, 2006). Gas1 is required for cell proliferation in response to Shh in the cerebellum, and has been shown to activate the Hh signaling at low Shh concentrations (Martinelli & Fan 2007; Kang *et. al.*, 2002).

Although the co-receptors have been shown to function redundantly, what the composition of the "receptorsome" is *in vivo*, or whether the components of the "receptorsome" is tissue specific, is not known. Deletion of multiple alleles of the co-receptors *in vivo* leads to a disruption of Hh pathway activity, and mice genetically null for all three co-receptors have no evidence of Hh pathway activation (Allen *et. al.*, 2011). This supports the hypothesis that the co-receptors are required for cell-autonomous activation of the Hh pathway *in vivo*.

An additional molecule that has been identified as a Shh receptor is Megalin, also known as lowdensity lipoprotein receptor-related protein (LRP)-2. Megalin is co-expressed with Shh in the floor plate of the neural tube, and can mediate the endocytosis of Shh *in vitro* (McCarthy *et. al.*, 2002; Spoelgen *et. al.*, 2005). Evidence suggests that Megalin functions mostly in the central nervous system, and plays a role in patterning the forebrain ventral midline and oligodendrocyte precursor migration and proliferation (Christ *et. al.*, 2012; Ortega *et. al.*, 2012). Additionally, genetic ablation of Megalin causes forebrain defects reminiscent of those found in Shh<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (Willnow *et. al.*, 1996). These findings suggest that Megalin is a tissue-specific auxiliary receptor for Shh.

Once Shh is bound to a Ptch1/2-containing receptor complex, it is internalized through a dynamin-dependent mechanism (Incardona *et. al.*, 2000). Endocytosis of Hh ligands has been observed both in Drosophila as well as *in vitro* (Capdevila *et. al.*, 1994; Incardona *et. al.*, 2000). In the Drosophila embryo, Hh target cells contain intracellular vesicles that contain both Ptc and Hh, suggesting that a Hh-receptor complex is internalized by cells that respond to the ligand (Bellaiche *et. al.*, 1998; Burke *et. al.*, 1999; Martin *et. al.*, 2001). In tissue culture cells, ShhN, a soluble form of the Shh ligand that lacks the cholesterol moiety, is efficiently internalized by cells expressing Ptch1 (Incardona *et. al.*, 2000). Megalin has also been shown to be required for the uptake and subsequent intracellular trafficking of ShhN in epithelial cells (Morales *et. al.*, 2006). Internalized Ptch1 and Shh have also been observed to be targeted to the lysosome for destruction (Mastronardi *et. al.*, 2000; Incardona *et. al.*, 2000).

# 1.3 Smoothened: The Serpentine Transducer

# **1.3.1** Activation of Smoothened

After Shh interacts with the receptorsome at the cell surface and undergoes internalization, Smo becomes activated. Smo was first identified as a segment polarity gene required for Drosophila embryogenesis. Smo<sup>-/-</sup> Drosophila embryos lose their ability to respond to exogenous Hh and lose expression of Hh target genes 1-2 hours after gastrulation (Alcedo *et. al.* 1996). Smo is 7 transmembrane domain G-Protein-Coupled Receptor (GPCR)-like protein with a conserved Cysteine Rich Domain (CRD) and high homology to Frizzled (Frz), the receptor and signal transducer of the Wnt pathway (Alcedo *et. al.* 1996). In vertebrates, the role of Smo is epistatic to Ptch1, and is required for Hh pathway activation. *Smo<sup>-/-</sup>* mice embryos have a phenotype identical to *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>;Ihh<sup>-/-</sup>* embryos: arrested development at somite stages, small, linear heart tube, open gut, and cyclopia (Zhang *et. al.*, 2001).

Drosophila Smo exists as a constitutive dimer in cells, and this dimerization is mediated by its amino-terminal domain (Zhao *et. al.*, 2007). When Smo is repressed by Ptc, it is localized to the internal membranes of a cell, and its carboxy-terminal domain is locked in a "closed" configuration close to the intracellular loops of the protein (Zhu *et. al.*, 2003; Zhao *et. al.*, 2007). After Ptc internalizes the Hh signal, Drosophila Smo translocates from internal membranes to the cell surface (Zhu *et. al.*, 2003; Denef *et. al.*, 2000). Once Smo becomes enriched on the plasma membrane, 3 arginine clusters on the carboxy-terminal domain of Smo becomes phosphorylated by the kinases PKA and CK1 (Jia *et. al.*, 2004; Zhang *et. al.*, 2004; Apionishev *et. al.*, 2005). This phosphorylation causes the carboxy (C)-terminal tail of Smo to open and cluster with the C-tails of other phosphorylated Smo proteins (Zhao *et. al.*, 2007; Kupinski et al 2013). The modification of the C-tails allow Smo to undergo a dramatic conformational change to an active state (Zhao *et. al.*, 2007; Kupinski et al 2013). Phosphomimetic mutations on the C-tail of Smo have been shown to cause constitutive activity of the Hh pathway (Jia *et. al.*, 2004; Zhang *et. al.*, 2004; C)-terminal change to an active state (Zhao *et. al.*, 2007; Kupinski et al 2013). Phosphomimetic mutations on the C-tail of Smo have been shown to cause constitutive activity of the Hh pathway (Jia *et. al.*, 2004; Zhang *et. al.*, 2004; Zhang *et. al.*, 2004; Zhang *et. al.*, 2004). In addition to C-tail clustering, Hh pathway activation also promotes the oligomerization

of the amino-terminal and transmembrane domains of Smo, indicating that activated Smo forms higher order clusters (Shi *et. al.*, 2013).

Many of the processes involved in Drosophila Smo activation are conserved in vertebrates. The internalization of Shh by a Ptch1-containing receptor complex allows the segregation of Smo away from Ptch-1 containing vesicles, resulting in the enrichment of Smo at the cell surface (Incardona *et. al.*, 2002). The C-tail of Smo is then phosphorylated by G-protein coupled receptor kinase 2 (GRK2) and CK1 during activation (Chen *et. al.*, 2004; Chen *et. al.*, 2011). The conformational change that Smo undergoes after phosphorylation also requires a rearrangement of its extracellular loops, and the mutation of certain amino acids within the extracellular loops has both activating and inactivating effects (Carroll *et. al.*, 2012)

# **1.3.2** Canonical Responses

The activation of Smo regulates a wide array of cellular responses to Hh signaling. The activation of Hh target genes, the canonical response, has been the most studied. In Drosophila, the transcriptional activation of Hh target genes is regulated by the transcription factor Cubitus interruptus (Ci). In cells with no active Hh signaling, Ci becomes proteolytically processed into a truncated repressor form through interaction with a multi-protein complex composed of Costal2 (Cos2), Fused, and Suppressor of Fused (SuFu). This inhibitory complex promotes its phosphorylation by PKA, GSK3 $\beta$ , and CK1, through microtubule-dependent and independent processes (Methot *et. al.*, 2000; Wang *et. al.*, 2000). After Ci is phosphorylated, it becomes targeted for proteolytic processing through interaction with a SCF (Skp1, Cdc53, and F-box) ubiquitin ligase complex (Chen *et. al.*, 1999; Wang *et. al.*, 1999; Jia *et. al.*, 2002; Jia *et. al.*, 2005). The activation of Smo is thought to stop the proteolytic processing of Ci by stopping its interaction with a Cos2-containing complex, allowing full length Ci to accumulate (Zhang *et. al.*, 2005).

In vertebrates, Ci has three homologs, Gli1, Gli2, and Gli3, and the mechanism that regulates their activity is highly conserved. Gli2 and Gli3 are the primary mediators of Hh transcriptional regulation, with Gli2 acting as both an activator and suppressor and Gli3 acting mainly as a repressor. Gli1 is a transcriptional target of Hh signaling and functions as an activator of the response (Ingham & McMahon, 2001). Like Ci, Glis are phosphorylated by PKA when the Hh pathway is off, and this allows interaction with the ubiquitin ligase complex  $\beta$ -TRCP and subsequent proteolytic processing into transcriptional repressor forms (Huntzicker *et. al.*, 2006).

A role for the primary cilium in the regulation of the vertebrate canonical Hh response has become evident. In the absence of Hh signaling, Ptch1 is localized to the primary cilium. Upon Hh pathway activation, Smo, and downstream transcriptional components, translocate to the primary cilium as Ptch1 exits (Corbit *et. al.*, 2005; Wen *et. al.*, 2010; Rohatgi *et. al.*, 2007; Kim *et. al.*, 2009) (**Figure 5**). To enter the cilium, Smo requires a dedicated intraflagellar transport mechanism that moves along the axoneme, a microtubule structure underlying the cilium. Mutations of the intraflagellar transport proteins IFT88, IFT172, and Kif3a, a subunit of the kinesin-II IFT motor, result in mice embryos with defects in Hh-mediated patterning, such as polydactyly and neural tube defects (Huangfu *et. al.*, 2003; Liu *et. al.*, 2005).



Figure 5 Overview of the Hh transcriptional response

#### Figure 5. Overview of the Hh transcriptional response

(A) The Hh pathway in its inactive state. In the absence of the Shh ligand, Ptch1/2 inhibits Smo and it is located outside of the primary cilium. SuFu is located in the primary cilium where it, in conjunction with other pathway components, mediates the proteolytic processing of Gli into the transcriptional repressor form (GliR). GliR translocates to the nucleus and prevents the transcription of target genes. (B) The Hh pathway in its activated state. Upon binding to Shh, Ptch1/2 moves out of the primary cilium and release the inhibition of Smo. Active Smo translocates to the primary cilium and prevents the proteolytic processing of Gli, resulting in the accumulation of the transcriptional activator form (GliA). GliA translocates to nucleus and promotes the transcription of target genes.

The requirement of the primary cilium in vertebrate Hh signaling is further supported by the identification of two distinct domains on Smo that regulate its entry into the organelle. Smo contains a conserved hydrophobic sequence on its C-tail that controls its localization to the cilium. The mutation of a conserved tryptophan and arginine within this sequence generates a form of Smo (SmoCLD) that does not enter the primary cilium during Hh signaling and fails to activate the transcriptional response *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Corbit *et. al.*, 2005; Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009; Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2012). The extracellular CRD of Smo also plays a role in the movement of Smo (C151Y) that is unable to translocate to the primary cilium in response to Hh signaling and fails to activate the transcriptional response (Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009; Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2012). Complete deletion of the CRD (Smo $\Delta$ CRD) disrupts the regulatory mechanism that prevents Smo from entering the cilium in the absence of Hh signaling. Smo $\Delta$ CRD is constitutively localized to the cilium and has a high level of baseline transcriptional activity (Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009; Myers *et. al.*, 2013). Despite its constitutive residence in the cilium, Smo $\Delta$ CRD remains unresponsive to Hh signaling *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009; Myers *et. al.*, 2013).

#### **1.3.3 Non-Canonical Responses**

While the canonical Hh responses have been well-characterized in a number of systems, the mechanisms that regulate the non-transcriptional, or non-canonical, responses of Smo remain elusive.

A migrational response to the Hh signal has been observed in various *in vivo* and *in vitro* systems. Hh has been shown to mediate the migration of germ cell precursors in Drosophila, and Shh serves as a migrational cue for cells in the developing tooth (Deshpande *et. al.*, 2001; Prochazka *et. al.*, 2015). Shh-responsive neural progenitor cells inside developing zebrafish neural tubes actively sort themselves into appropriate domains along the dorsal-ventral axis (Xiong *et. al.*, 2013). Additionally, cultured fibroblasts display evidence of Smo-mediated migration toward a Shh source (Polizio *et. al.*, 2011). Smo is required for the Shh migrational response, and there is evidence that this response does not require translocation to the primary cilium. Forms of Smo unable to travel to the cilium, SmoC151Y and SmoCLD, are better mediators of the migrational response compared to WT Smo (Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2012). *Kif3<sup>-/-</sup>* cells, which have impaired intraflagellar transport to the cilium, also mediate stronger non-canonical responses compared to WT cells (Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2012). These findings suggests that distinct pools of Smo in different subcellular locations mediate different Hh responses.

Non-canonical Hh responses appear to link Smo, a putative GPCR, with the activity of heterotrimeric G-proteins. Fibroblast migration towards a source of Shh has been shown to require the small GTPases, Rac1 and RhoA, and elicits the activity of a Gai/PI3K mechanism (Polizio *et. al.*, 2011). Furthermore, artificial introduction of Smo into frog melanophores mediates Gai-dependent signaling (DeCamp *et. al.*, 2000). The pertussis toxin (PTX), which inhibit Gai release and activation, blocks Smo activation in cultured cells, and injection of PTX into developing zebrafish embryos also gives rise to Hh-like phenotypes (Riobo *et. al.*, 2006; Hammerschmidt *et. al.*, 1998). However not all data supports the conclusion that Smo activity requires G-proteins. While the expression of constitutively active Gai in *Ptch1*<sup>-/-</sup> fibroblasts decreases transcriptional activity, expression of constitutively active Gai in the chick neural tube fails to impede Hh signaling (Low *et. al.*, 2008).

There are many other less well-characterized Smo-mediated responses to Hh signaling. Intracellular calcium fluxes in response to Shh have been shown to occur in cultured cells as well as in developing neurons of the neural tube (Belgacem *et. al.*, 2010). Both neurite outgrowth and commissural neuron axon guidance, which require Shh as a cue, are processes that require activated Smo (Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2012; Okada *et. al.*, 2006). Interestingly, it was recently shown that activated Smo can also internalize and promote the degradation of Hhip cell-autonomously in a transcription-independent mechanism (Kwong *et. al.*, 2014).

Based on the literature, it is clear that Smo regulates many different cellular activities. The localization of Smo and its subsequent interactions with downstream effectors are critical factors that regulate its activity.

#### 1.3.4 Modulation of Smo activity

Smo is classified as a proto-oncogene due to its ability to mediate cell proliferation and tissue growth. The cellular mechanisms that regulate Smo activity are complex, and developing strategies to control Smo activity is a goal of many pharmaceutical companies.

Ptch1/2 is a potent inhibitor of Smo activity in the absence of the Shh ligand. The mechanism of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition is not known, however the hypothesis that Ptch1/2 pumps an inhibitory sterol of Smo is supported by various lines of evidence. The homology of Ptch1/2 with proteins that regulate cholesterol homeostasis has led to the observation that cellular cholesterol levels can alter Smo activity (Myers et. al., 2013). While the effect of cellular cholesterol on Smo may be indirect, by altering the membrane topology and conformation of Smo, sterol synthesis has been shown to play a more direct role in Smo regulation. Smith-Lemli-Opitz syndrome is caused by a deficiency of an enzyme that is part of the cholesterol synthesis pathway, 7-dehydrocholesterol reductase (7DHCR). Smith-Lemli-Opitz patients suffer from many defects characterized by a deficiency in Hh signaling, including cleft palate and polydactyly (Bale, 2010). It has been observed that mutating enzymes that are part of the cholesterol synthesis pathway, including 7DHCR, increases Ptch1/2-mediated non-cell autonomous inhibition (Bijlsma et. al., 2006; Roberts et. al., 2016, manuscript submitted). It has also been shown that Ptch1 overexpression in cultured fibroblasts leads to an accumulation of 3B-hydroxysteroids, (pro-) vitamin D3, in the medium. Addition of this conditioned medium to reporter cells can inhibit their transcriptional response (Bijlsma et. al., 2006). The addition of Vitamin D3 to cultured cells and to developing zebrafish embryos results in the inhibition of Hh pathway activation (Bijlsma et. al. 2006). However, the presumptive Ptch1/2 inhibitor has yet to be identified.

Exogenous small molecules that can modulate Smo activity have been a tool for controlling cancerous cells with elevated Hh pathway activity. Cyclopamine is a steroidal alkaloid that directly inhibits Smo by binding to its heptahelical bundle (Chen *et. al.*, 2002; Incardona *et. al.*, 1998; Incardona *et. al.*, 2000). Other small molecule inhibitors of Smo include SANT1-4, LY2940680, and vismodegib, and all have been shown to exert their effects through the binding of Smo transmembrane domains (Chen *et. al.*, 2002; Wang *et. al.*, 2013; Rubin *et. al.*, 2006). Smoothened Agonist (SAG), is a chlorobenzothiophene-containing small molecule that can activate Smo by also binding to its heptahelical bundle and presumably altering the conformation of Smo (Chen *et. al.*, 2002).

Recently it has been shown that another type of molecule can affect Smo activity through direct interaction. Oxysterols, specifically 20(S)-hydrocholesterol and 22(S)-hydroxycholesterol, have been shown to activate the transcriptional Hh response, an activity that can be reversed by cyclopamine (Dwyer *et. al.*, 2007). The activation mediated by oxysterols occurs through direct binding with the Smo CRD (Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Nedelcu *et. al.*, 2013; Myers *et. al.*, 2013). Activation by oxysterols can be impeded by the addition of blocking azasterols, like 22-NHC, or by the removal of the CRD of Smo (Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Nedelcu *et. al.*, 2013; Myers *et. al.*, 2013). Removal of the Smo CRD not only eliminated binding of oxysterols, it eliminates the ability of Smo to maximally respond to Hh ligands (Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009; Myers *et. al.*, 2013). Remarkably, the oxysterol binding pocket of SmoCRD is structurally analogous to

the binding pocket of FrzCRD, which binds to the lipid modification of Wnt and is required for signal transduction (Janda *et. al.*, 2012; Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Bhanot *et. al.*, 1996; Dann *et. al.*, 2001).

# 1.4 Aims

While many aspects of Hh pathway activation have been discovered through years of research, several questions regarding the activation of Smo remain. The Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition of Smo activity is a central aspect of Smo regulation, however the status of Smo activity in the absence of Ptch1/2 is unknown. Additionally, how the binding and internalization of Shh by a Ptch1/2-containing receptor complex triggers Smo activation is not clear. Although Smo was originally postulated to be the receptor for Hh, direct binding between Smo and Shh has never been shown. While the co-receptors, Boc, Cdo, and Gas1, are required at the membrane to bind the Shh ligand, it is uncertain whether they serve a more direct role in the activation of Smo.

The goal of this dissertation is to uncover the molecular interactions that activate Smo in the presence of Shh. The questions that this dissertation aims to answer are: 1) What is the level of Smo activity in cells devoid of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition? 2) Can Smo respond to Shh in the absence of Ptch1/2 and the co-receptors? 3) Do the co-receptors play a direct role in the activation of Smo? Using an array of molecular tools, the roles that Ptch1/2 and the co-receptors play in Shh-mediated activation of Smo will be analyzed.

# **Chapter 2. Materials and Methods**

# **Materials:**

Cyclopamine was a gift from Dr. William Gaffield (USDA) (Gaffield *et. al.*, 1996). SAG was from EMD Biochemicals (Darmstadt, Germany). Vismodegib was from Genentech. Lipofectamine 2000 reagent was from Invitrogen.

# **Electroporations:**

Hamburger-Hamilton (HH) stage 10 Gallus gallus embryos were electroporated caudally in the developing neural tube using standard procedures (Meyer et. al., 2003). Embryos were incubated for another 48 h following electroporation, fixed in 4% PFA, mounted in Tissue-Tek OCT Compound (Sakura) and sectioned.

# Immunofluorescence:

Antibodies for mouse Pax7 (1:10), Mrx2 (1:100), Nkx2.2 (1:10), Shh (5E1, 1:20) were from the Developmental Studies Hybridoma Bank. Rabbit  $\alpha$ -GFP (1:1000) was from Invitrogen. In all experiments, Alexa488 and Alexa568 secondary antibodies (Invitrogen) were used at 1:1000. Nuclei were stained with DAPI (Invitrogen).

# **Expression vectors:**

Ptch1 was a gift from Dr. Scott (Stanford University, CA, USA). Ptch1 $\Delta$ loop2 was a gift from Dr. Thomas Jessell (Columbia University, NY, USA). The Gli-luc reporter and the Renilla control were gifts from Dr. H. Sasaki (Sasaki et. al., 1997). The following mutations were created using Quikchange mutagenesis (Stratagene): ShhE90A, ShhH183A, ShhNE90A, ShhNH183A, and Smo $\Delta$ CRD-CLD. Smoothened constructs were cloned into pMES, a vector that contains Gallus gallus Beta-actin promoter with an IRES GFP.

# **Cell Culture:**

*Smo*<sup>-/-</sup> fibroblasts (Dr. Taipale) and *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> fibroblasts were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM, Invitrogen) supplemented with 10% fetal calf serum (FCS, Invitrogen). Serum starvation media was composted of DMEM supplemented with 0.5% fetal calf serum (Invitrogen). All mESCs cell lines were maintained under standard conditions without feeder cells, the media used for mESCs was as follows DMEM (Invitrogen) supplemented with 15% fetal calf serum (Invitrogen), 2mM Glutamine, 1X Non-essential amino acids (Gibco), 1X Nucleosides (EDM Millipore), 2 ug/ml Gentamicin, 0.1 mM  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol, and 1000u/ml LIF. mESCs were neuralized in DFNB media, which was composed of a mixture of 25 % F-12 Hams, 25% DMEM, and 50% Neurobasal medium supplemented with 0.5X B-27 Supplement (Gibco), 2mM Glutamine, 0.1mM B-Mercaptoethanol, and 2 ug/ml Gentamicin.

# **Fibroblast Derivation:**

*Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* fibroblasts were obtained by transfecting large T antigen from the SV40 virus into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* mouse ES cells (Alfaro *et. al.*, 2014) grown in ES medium. Cells were then switched to Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM, Invitrogen) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS).

# **Transfection:**

Cells were transiently transfected for 24h at 80-90% confluency using Lipofectamine 2000 reagent (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

# **Gli-Luciferase Assay:**

*Smo<sup>-/-</sup>*, and *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells were plated at a density of  $3x10^4$  in 24 well plates and transfected with Gli-luciferase, CMV-Renilla, and specified plasmids 24 hours after plating. Cells were allowed to grow to confluency and then switched to low serum medium (0.5% FBS) alone or with specified concentrations of cyclopamine, vismodegib, or SAG for 16 hours. Cells were subsequently lysed and luciferase activity was measured using the Dual Luciferase Reporter Assay System (Promega).

# **Co-Culture Assay:**

*Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells were plated at a density of  $1.4x10^5$  in 6-well plates and transfected with Gli-luciferase, CMV-Renilla, with or without a variant of Ptch1. *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* signaling cells were plated similarly and transfected with a variant of Shh 24 hours after plating. Cells were then trypsinized and plated in 24-well plates in specified combinations ( $1.5x10^4$  of each type) 24 hours after transfections. Cells were grown to confluency and switched to low serum medium (0.5% FBS) for 16 hours before assaying for luciferase activity.

# **EB** differentiation

mESCs were neuralized using established procedures (Wichterle *et al.*,2002). NEBs were harvested after 5 days in culture, fixed and stained for Isl1/2, Olig2, Nkx2.2 or Pax7 (Developmental Studies Hybridoma Bank). NEBs were mounted in Fluoromount, imaged, and quantified for number of positive nuclei. Number of positive nuclei were normalized for the size of the NEB, and presented as the number in the average NEB.

# Western Blots:

*Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells were transfected with Shh mutants as indicated. 48 hours after transfection, *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells were rinsed with PBS and lysed with RIPA buffer (150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris-Hcl, 1% Igepal, 0.5% Sodium Deoxycholate, and protease inhibitors) for 30 min on ice. Protein lysate was cleared by centrifugation at 13,000g for 30 min at 4 °C. 20 ug of each sample was run on a 15% SDS-PAGE gel and transferred to a 0.45 micron nitrocellulose membrane. Membranes were blocked with 5% milk in Tris-buffered saline with 0.1% Tween-20 (TBS-T) and incubated with a rabbit polyclonal anti-Shh antibody (H160; Santa Cruz Biotechnology) at 1:250. A goat anti-rabbit HRP-conjugated secondary antibody (Biorad) was used at 1:10000.

# **Genome Editing**

Mouse embryonic stem cells (mESCs) were plated at a density of  $1.0 \times 10^6$  on 6-well plates and transfected with 6 genome editing plasmids the following day. One day after transfection, selective medium (100 ug/mL hygromycin and 0.5 ug/mL puromycin) was added for 4 days. Selective medium was removed and surviving mESC colonies were isolated, expanded and genotyped by sequence PCR products spanning TALEN and CRISPR-binding sites.

# Genotyping

PCR screen was performed on extracted gDNA using primers flanking the TALEN and CRISPR-binding sites. Boc Forward primer: 5' CATCTAACAGCGTTGTCCAACAATG 3' Boc Reverse primer: 5' GGAGTACTTGGGTGTGGTACA 3' Cdo Forward primer: 5' GCTGGGATTCTTAGCATTTAAGTT 3' Cdo Reverse primer: 5'GCCTTGAACTCACAGAGATTCG 3' Gas1 Forward primer: 5' ACCTGCGTCGCCGCGCTTCTCA 3' Gas1 Reverse primer: 5'CAGCAGCGCGGCTAGCAT 3'

TOPO cloned PRC products were sequenced to confirm allelic mutations.

A *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Boc<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Cdo<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Gas1<sup>-/-</sup>* clone was identified. This clone contains a 490 bp deletion of the first exon of the Boc alleles, a 50 bp deletion in the first exon of the Cdo alleles, and a 480 bp insertion and a 200 bp deletion in the first exon of the Gas1 alleles.

# Chapter 3. *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells have low Hh pathway activity and require the Shh binding domain of Ptch1 to activate the pathway in response to extracellular ShhN

# **3.1 Introduction**

Within the Hedgehog (Hh) pathway, the ligand, receptor, and signal transducer are distinct molecules, and the state of the pathway depends on their interaction. In the absence of the Shh ligand, the receptors Patched1 (Ptch1), and its paralog Patched2 (Ptch2), inhibit the signal transducer Smoothened (Smo) sub-stoichiometrically. Ptch1/2 belong to the Resistance, Nodulation, and Division (RND) family of transmembrane transporters, and Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition requires the putative proton anti-porter activity that characterizes these molecules, as shown by mutants lacking conserved amino acids in the putative proton channel (Taipale *et. al.,* 2002; Alfaro *et. al.,* 2014). These Ptch1/2 mutants are greatly reduced in their ability to inhibit Smo, resulting in an increase of Hh pathway activity. In general, RNDs mediate the secretion of small lipophilic and amphipathic molecules (Nikaido *et. al.,* 2001; Nikaido *et. al.,* 2002).

How Shh binding to a receptor complex, and its subsequent internalization, regulates Smo activation remains unclear. Based on the phenotype of  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$  mice embryos, which display evidence of widespread Hh pathway upregulation, the current model of the Hh response postulates that Smo activity is regulated by Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition (Goodrich *et. al.*, 1997). A tenet of this model is that Smo is constitutively active in the absence of Ptch1/2. However, the model does not provide a reasonable explanation as to why at sites where Ptch1/2 expression is very low, the Hh pathway is not necessarily active. This is exemplified in the dorsal neural tube where Ptch1/2 expression is undetectable yet Hh pathway activity is absent. Additionally, embryonic structures in  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$  mice that show evidence of Hh pathway upregulation also display an upregulation of the Shh ligand (Goodrich *et. al.*, 1997). Whether the Shh ligand plays a role in the upregulation of the Hh response in this context has not been addressed, and a  $Ptch1^{-/-}$ ;  $Shh^{-/-}$  mouse has never been evaluated. Furthermore, the status of the Hh pathway in the genetic absence of both the canonical receptors *in vivo* has not been assessed.

If the only mechanism regulating Smo activity is the inhibitory activity of Ptch1/2, then the hypothesis is that cells lacking all Ptch1/2 activity (*Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*) should have a highly upregulated Hh pathway response. However, if there are multiple steps required for the activation of Smo, then simply removing the inhibitory activity of Ptch1/2 will not be sufficient for Hh pathway activation. It is possible that the inhibition of Smo is distinct from its activation, however the activity of Smo in a *Ptch1-/-; Ptch2-/-* cellular environment has never been addressed. Using genome editing and other molecular tools, we will address whether the activation of Smo directly depends on the inhibitory action of Ptch1/2.

# **3.2 Results**

# 3.2.1 Differentiated *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* and *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup>; Boc-/-;Cdo-/-;Gas1-/-* embryoid bodies express ventral neural tube markers

To address potential inconsistencies in the current model of Smo activation, we used Transcription activator-like effector nucleases (TALENs) to generate a mouse embryonic stem cell (mESC) line devoid of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition. We designed a pair of TALENs that bind within the first exon of Ptch2 and expressed them in an established *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ* ES cell line. After transfection and transient selection, surviving mESC clones were selected and genotyped, and a *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* mESC line was established. To further simplify the effects of the ligand on the Hh response, TALENs targeting the first exon of Shh and Disp1 were cloned. Additional genetically engineered mESC lines were generated with null mutations in various Hh pathway components. These mESC lines include: *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>; Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>, Shh<sup>-/-</sup>; Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>; Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>*, and *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>; Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>; Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* (Alfaro *et. al.*, 2014; Roberts *et. al.*, 2016; manuscript submitted).

The status of the Hh pathway in these mESC lines was initially tested by differentiating these cells into neuralized embryoid bodies, or NEBs. NEBs are spherical, free-floating colonies that have been differentiated such that they can recapitulate the development of the neural tube to some degree. These NEBs can express many of the different neural markers seen during neural tube development and, depending on the state of the Hh pathway in these cells, can differentially express dorsal and ventral markers. To study the effects of the removal of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition on the expression of neural markers, we compared three genetically engineered mESC lines:  $Disp1^{-/-}$ ;  $Shh^{-/-}$ ,  $Disp1^{-/-}$ ,  $Shh^{-/-}$ ,  $Ptch1^{-/-}$ ;  $Shh^{-/-}$ ;  $Shh^{-/-}$ ,  $Ptch1^{-/-}$ ,  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  (Figure 6). Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup> neuralized embryoid bodies (NEBs) do not express ventral neural markers, but do express Pax7, indicative of an absence of Hh pathway activation (Figure 6, A, B, G). Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>, Shh<sup>-/-</sup>, Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup> NEBs exhibit an increase of Isl1/2 positive nuclei, indicative of a low to intermediate level of Hh pathway activation (Figure 6, C, D, H). We find that Disp1-/-; Shh-/-, Ptch1-/, Ptch2-/- NEBs express many ventral neural tube markers such as Nkx2.2, Isl1/2, and Olig2, indicative of a high Hh pathway response independent of the Shh ligand (Figure 6, E, F, I). This observation suggests that the level of Hh pathway activity in neuralized cells devoid of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition is high (Roberts et. al., 2016; manuscript submitted).

To assess whether the co-receptors are required for Hh pathway activity in NEBs, we took the *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/Lac<sup>Z</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* mESC line and further modified the genome. Using a combination of TALENs and CRISPRs, we generated a mESC line with null mutations in the first exons of *Boc*, *Cdo*, and *Gas1* (See Chapter 2). *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/Lac<sup>Z</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Boc<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Cdo<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Gas1<sup>-/-</sup>* mESCs were differentiated into NEBs, and we find that these cells express a combination of the ventral neural tube markers Nkx2.2 and Olig2- indicative of high levels of Hh pathway activity (data not shown). In this system we find that Hh pathway activity in the absence of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition is unaffected by the absence of the co-receptors. This demonstrates that the co-receptors do not play a more direct role in the activation of Smo in the NEB system.



Figure 6. *Disp1-'-; Shh-'-; Ptch1-'-; Ptch2-'-* NEBs express ventral neural markers

(A, B, G) Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup>
(C, D, H) Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup>, Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>
(E, F, I) Disp1<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup>, Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>, Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>
NEBs were cultured for 5 days before fixing and staining for neural markers. Positive nuclei were quantified and normalized for the size of the NEB, and presented as the number in an average NEB. All error bars are s.e.m. (Roberts *et. al.*, 2016; manuscript submitted).

Figure 6 Ptch1LacZ/LacZ;Ptch2-/-; Shh-/- NEBs express ventral neural markers

# 3.2.2 *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells have a low level of Hh pathway activity

Because the differentiation protocol for the formation of NEBs is fairly long, 5 days of aggregation and differentiation, we decided to quantify the Hh pathway activity using a built-in genetic reporter. The *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/Lac<sup>Z</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* line contains a LacZ reporter under the control of the Ptch1 promoter, which itself is a target of the Hh pathway. We took advantage of this self-contained reporter gene and measured LacZ levels in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/Lac<sup>Z</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* NEBs throughout the course of cell aggregation and differentiation. Surprisingly, we find that initial levels of LacZ expression in these NEBs is low (**Figure 7, A**). LacZ levels in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/Lac<sup>Z</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* NEBs begin to increase on the third day of differentiation, and this increase in LacZ expression is ligand independent. To ensure that the activity measured was Smo-dependent, we treated fully differentiated NEBs with increasing concentrations of

cyclopamine. We find that LacZ levels are significantly lowered with cyclopamine (with an IC50 of about 30 nM), demonstrating that LacZ expression in this context is indeed Smo-dependent (**Figure 7, B**) (Roberts *et. al.*, 2016; manuscript submitted).



Figure 7 LacZ levels Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ;Ptch2<sup>-/-;</sup> Shh-/- NEBs are initially low and are sensitive to cyclopamine

# Figure 7. LacZ levels Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>; Shh<sup>-/-</sup> NEBs are initially low and are sensitive to cyclopamine

(A) Ptch1:LacZ levels in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/<sup>LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* NEBs were measured up to 5 days after NEB formation. All error bars are s.e.m.
(B) *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/<sup>LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* nEBs were cultured in 0-300 nM cyclopamine and Ptch1:LacZ was measured at 72h. Ptch1:LacZ levels in 30 nM cyclopamine were approximately half those of untreated nEBs. All error bars are s.e.m. (Roberts *et. al.*, 2016; manuscript submitted)

*Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* NEBs show evidence of Hh pathway activation, which concurs with the currently accepted model of the Hh pathway; however these cells require time to differentiate before activating the Hh pathway. Furthermore, at early time points these cells have a low level of pathway activity, despite the absence of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition. We wanted to further investigate a Ptch1/2-independent activation event in these cells, however mESCs are notoriously difficult to transfect and manipulate using other tools. Therefore we decided to derive a fibroblast cell line from the *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* mESC line to further probe Smo activation events that occur independent of Ptch1/2 activity.

We transfected the *SV40 large T* antigen into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* mouse embryonic stem cells and derived a fibroblast-like line after LIF withdrawal. We find that this cell line can be efficiently transfected, allowing us to study the transcriptional Hh response using a luciferase reporter under the control of the Hh pathway: Gli-Luciferase (Gli-Luc) (Taipale *et. al.*, 2000). We first assessed the state of the Hh pathway in these cells by testing the effect of two Smo inhibitors, cyclopamine (Chen *et. al.*, 2002; Incardona *et. al.*, 1998) and vismodegib (Rubin *et. al.*, 2006). A dose response curve extending beyond the known IC50 of these drugs resulted in no significant decrease of Gli-dependent Luciferase activity (**Figure 8**). This observation is in
agreement with the observation that early *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>*; *Shh<sup>-/-</sup>* NEBs express low levels of LacZ and are unresponsive to cyclopamine at early time points. This data suggests that the *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* fibroblast-like cells are in a state similar to the early, undifferentiated NEBs. In this particular state, the absence of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition in these cells is insufficient for Smo activation, and Smo activity is low. One interesting observation made in these fibroblasts is, although cyclopamine has no effect in bringing down Gli-Luc levels, at high concentrations (300 nM), cyclopamine causes a spike of transcriptional activity (**Figure 8, A**). This increase of transcriptional activity is significant and does not occur with the veratramine control (a steroidal alkaloid which has no effect on the Hh pathway). Although we can only speculate about the cause of high Smo activity, it has been observed that cyclopamine cause a conformational change of Smo (Wang *et. al.,* 2009)



Figure 8 Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/<sup>LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells are unresponsive to the inhibitors cyclopamine and vismodegib

# Figure 8. *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells are unresponsive to the inhibitors cyclopamine and vismodegib

(A) Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells were transfected with Gli-luc and cultured with cyclopamine (0nM-1uM) (blue line) or veratramine control (orange line). Luciferase activity, a measure of the transcriptional Hh response, was measured. Luciferase levels in Gli-luc transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells cultured with vehicle control was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m, n>10.
(B) Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells were transfected with Gli-luc and cultured with vismodegib (0-100 nM) (blue line) or vehicle control (orange line). Luciferase activity, a measure of the transcriptional Hh response, was measured. Luciferase levels in Gli-luc transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells cultured with vehicle control was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m, n>10.

The inability of Smo to respond to inhibitors in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells led us to test whether uninhibited Smo could be activated by SAG (Frank-Kamenetsky *et. al.*, 2002), a small molecule

agonist of Smo. Addition of SAG (1 and 10 nM) to *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells transfected with *Gli-Luc* does not affect Hh pathway activity (**Figure 9**). We decided to test whether overexpressing Smo in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells increases the ability of SAG to modulate Smo, however co-transfection of *Smo* and *Gli-Luc* does not result in Hh pathway activation in the presence of SAG. To test whether SAG modulates Smo in the presence of a Ptch1 inhibitor, we added SAG to *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells co-transfected with *Ptch1, Smo*, and *Gli-luc*. Interestingly, we find that in this cellular environment SAG is able to significantly increase the level of Hh pathway activity (**Figure 9**). The finding that SAG activates Smo most effectively when Ptch1 is present in a cell supports the hypothesis that SAG activates Smo by competing with an inhibitor transported by Ptch1. This hypothesis is reinforced by the fact that most known small-molecule modulators of Smo activity bind to the heptahelical (transmembrane) domain of Smo.





(A)  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells were transfected with *Gli-luc* alone (green), together with *Smo* (orange), or with *Smo* and *Ptch1* (grey), and cultured with SAG (0 – 10 nM) and Luciferase levels were measured. Luciferase levels in *Gli-luc* transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., n>4.



The inability of cyclopamine and SAG to significantly alter the level of Hh pathway activity in  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells supports evidence to the hypothesis that the heptahelical domain of Smo is an allosteric site that modulates Smo activity. The true orthosteric site of Smo should be able to regulate the activity of Smo even in the absence of Ptch1/2. This suggests that Smo activation is controlled by an orthosteric site on another distinct domain.

# **3.2.3** Expression of *Ptch1* with an intact Shh-binding domain in *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; *Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> fibroblasts restores sensitivity to ShhN in the environment

We find that the level of Smo activity in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells is low, despite the absence of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition. The addition of SAG to these cells also does not result in activation of the Hh response. In an effort to understand whether Smo could be activated in a Ptch1/2 free

environment, we next sought to assess whether these *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells can respond to extracellular Shh. To accomplish this we used a co-culture assay in which we mixed a distinct pool of signaling cells with a distinct pool of responding cells. We measured the transcriptional response only in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* "reporter cells" transfected with *Gli-Luc* and grown in a co-culture with mock (*GFP*) or *ShhN* transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells (**Figure 10, A**). ShhN (truncated after G198) is a freely soluble form of Shh that lacks the cholesterol modification but is still able to signal effectively (Porter *et. al.*, 1996). Although the three co-receptors, Boc, Cdo, and Gas1, are present in these cells, we found that *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells do not activate the Hh pathway in response to ShhN in the extracellular environment (**Figure 10, B**). Despite the GPCR-like characteristics of Smo, in this context it is unable to function as an extracellular receptor for ShhN.



Figure 10 Non-cell autonomous activation by extracellular Shh requires the Shh binding (L2) domain, but not the antiporter activity of Ptch1

#### Figure 10. Non-cell autonomous activation requires the Shh binding (L2) domain, but not the antiporter activity of Ptch1

(A) Diagram of experiment quantified in B: Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells transfected with *Gli-luc* or *Gli-luc* with a variant of *Ptch1* (beige/green hexagons) were grown in a 1:1 mixed coculture of *GFP* (Mock) transfected (scarlet hexagons) or *ShhN* transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells (orange hexagons). (B) *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells transfected *Gli-luc* alone or with *Ptch1*, *Ptch1*Δ*L2*, *Ptch1D499A*, or *Ptch1*Δ*L2-D499A*, co-cultured with *GFP* (Mock) transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* (beige bars) or *ShhN* transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells (green bars). Luciferase levels in *Gli-luc* transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells cultured with mock transfected cells was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., *p* values (Student T-test, 2 tailed) are indicated were relevant, n>7 (B). We next tested whether the re-introduction of functional Ptch1 into  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells repairs their ability to respond to extracellular Shh. We find that transfection of Ptch1 into  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  reporter cells restores their ability to activate the Hh pathway in response to extracellular ShhN, consistent with the role of Ptch1 in mediating the Hh response (**Figure 10**, **B**). The putative antiporter activity has been shown to be required for Ptch1-mediated inhibition of Smo (Taipale *et. al.*, 2002; Alfaro *et. al.*, 2014), and we assessed if a form of Ptch1 unable to inhibit Smo, Ptch1D499A, can restore Shh-sensitivity to  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  reporter cells. Remarkably we find that transfection of Ptch1D499A restores responsiveness to ShhN in the environment (**Figure 10**, **B**). This demonstrates that Ptch1 can mediate a Shh-induced activation of the Hh response completely independent of its inhibitory activity. However the Shh-binding domain remains essential for the response, as transfection of forms of Ptch1 lacking the Shh binding (L2) domain ( $Ptch1\DeltaL2$  and  $Ptch1\DeltaL2$ -D499A) did not restore the ability of reporter cells to respond to ShhN.

Here we show that the canonical receptor, Ptch1, is required for cells to activate the pathway in response to Shh in the extracellular environment. Many lines of evidence suggest that the primary role of Ptch1 is to inhibit Smo activity in the absence of the Shh ligand. In contrast, these observations demonstrate that Ptch1 has two distinct functions in regulating Smo activity. We show that Ptch1 can activate the Hh pathway in response to extracellular ShhN via a mechanism that is distinct from the release of Smo inhibition.

# Chapter 4. Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway independent of extracellular Shh receptors in Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells

### 4.1 Introduction

Our observation that *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells have a low level of Hh pathway activity seriously question longstanding dogmas about the regulatory mechanism of the pathway. We have shown that, along with having a low baseline level of activity, *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells are unresponsive to extracellular ShhN. Boc, Cdo, and Gas1, work with Ptch1/2 to bind to extracellular Shh, which then undergoes an internalization event (*Marigo et. al., 1996; Incardona et. al., 2002; Allen et. al., 2011; Izzi et. al., 2011)*. It is after this internalization event that the subcellular distribution and activity of Smo changes. However we show that in the absence of Ptch1/2, the co-receptors are unable to mediate this binding and internalization event.

The re-introduction of Ptch1 into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells restores the cell's ability to activate the pathway in response to extracellular ShhN. Furthermore, we show that this activation event is direct and not simply caused by a release of inhibition, as forms of Ptch1 that cannot inhibit Smo retain their ability to activate the pathway in response to ShhN. This suggests that the activation event itself is mediated by Shh. Because Shh is internalized during signaling, there is a distinct possibility that Shh mediates other important signaling events after internalization. We next want to address how internalized Shh activates the pathway, and whether we can circumvent the binding and internalization of Shh through other means and activate the pathway more directly.

### 4.2 Results

# 4.2.1 *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; *Ptch2*-/- cells can activate the Hh pathway in response to transfected *ShhN*

The observation that Ptch1 is cell-autonomously required to endow cells the ability to respond to extracellular ShhN is consistent with evidence that Ptch1 internalizes Shh during signaling (Incardona *et. al.*, 2000). We wanted to test whether we could circumvent this function of Ptch1 and activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously. If Shh mediates additional activation events after binding and internalization, then intracellularly localized ShhN may be able to activate the pathway in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells. We decided to test this hypothesis through transfection of *ShhN*.

We transfected *ShhN* and *Gli-luc* directly into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells and measured the transcriptional response (**Figure 11**). Amazingly, transfection of *ShhN* into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells results in a significant increase of Luciferase activity (6-8 fold increase (**Figure 11, A**). To visualize ShhN-dependent activation of the pathway, we transfected either *ShhN* or *GFP* into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells and stained for LacZ expression (**Figure 11, B**). We found that *ShhN* transfected cells. These observations demonstrate that ShhN can cell-autonomously activate the Hh response pathway in the absence of the canonical receptors Ptch1/2. Additionally, these

results show that ShhN can activate the Hh response without affecting Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition of Smo, since these cell lack all Ptch1/2 activity. This also supports our previous observations that the inhibition mediated by Ptch1/2 is distinct from an activation event mediated by ShhN.



Figure 11 Cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response is independent of Ptch1/2

#### Figure 11. Cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response is independent of Ptch1/2

(A) *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells were transfected with *Gli-luc* alone (yellow/black) or with *ShhN* (green/brown), and cultured with vismodegib (0-100 nM) (black/brown) or vehicle control (yellow/green). Luciferase activity, a measure of the transcriptional Hh response, was measured. Luciferase levels in *Gli-luc* transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells cultured with vehicle control was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., p values (Student T-test, 2 tailed) are indicated were relevant, n>9.
(B) *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells were transfected with *GFP* (not shown) or with ShhN. Transfected cells were then stained for GFP and LacZ (beta-galactosidase) or for Shh (red) and LacZ (green).

We next wanted to test whether the activation mediated by ShhN transfection is dependent on Smo activity. We added increasing concentrations of the Smo inhibitor vismodegib (0-100 nM) to *ShhN* transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells and found that vismodegib can lower Luciferase activity with an IC50 of about 10nM (**Figure 11, A**). We also find that addition of vismodegib at a concentration of 100 nM can lower Hh pathway activity almost completely back to the level of mock transfected *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells. This demonstrates that even in the absence of Ptch1/2, activation of the Hh response pathway after ShhN transfection remains Smo dependent.

# **4.2.2** Shh mutants can activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously independent of Shh receptor function *in vitro*

Transfection of *ShhN* causes a Smo-dependent activation of the Hh pathway in the absence of the canonical receptors Ptch1/2, however cell-autonomous activation may require other Shh-binding

molecules. The Shh co-receptors, Boc, Cdo, and Gas1 have been shown to function redundantly as obligate receptors in Hh signaling (Allen *et. al.*, 2011; Izzi *et. al.*, 2011; Tenzen *et. al.*, 2006). To assess the involvement of the co-receptors in cell-autonomous activation of the pathway, we utilized a previously characterized ShhN mutant (ShhNE90A) that cannot bind to either Boc, Cdo, or Gas1 (Izzi *et. al.*, 2011). We also cloned a form of ShhN modeled after ShhH183A, which has been shown to have defects in auto-proteolytic processing and non-cell autonomous signaling (Goetz *et. al.*, 2006). This finding is consistent with its predicted inability to bind to Ptch1, due to the disruption of the zinc coordination site (ShhNH183A) (Fuse *et. al.*, 1999; Goetz *et. al.*, 2006). (Table 1).

Mutant	Binding		
	Ptch1	Boc, Cdo, Gas1	
WТ	+	+	
E90A	+	-	
H183A	-	+	

Table 1 Receptor binding partners of WT, E90A, and H183A Shh mutants

### Table 1. Receptor binding partners of WT, E90A, and H183A Shh mutants

WT Shh and ShhN binds to all canonical receptors and co-receptors (Ptch1/2, Boc, Cdo, and Gas1). E90A Shh mutants bind the canonical receptors (Ptch1/2) but cannot interact with the co-receptors (Boc, Cdo, Gas1). H183A Shh mutants are predicted to bind to the co-receptors (Boc, Cdo, Gas1) but cannot interact with the canonical receptors (Ptch1/2).

We first tested the ability of ShhNE90A and ShhNH183A to signal non-cell autonomously, or *in trans*, by transfecting *Ptch1* and *Gli-luc* into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells and co-culturing them with *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells transfected with *ShhN*, *ShhNE90A*, or *ShhNH183A* (**Figure 12, A Green**). Reporter cells activated the Hh response when co-cultured with ShhN expressing cells (**Figure 12, B**). Reporter cells did not activate the Hh response pathway when co-cultured with ShhNE90A expressing cells, confirming previously published data that ShhNE90A is unable to mediate paracrine Hh signaling (**Figure 12, B**) (Izzi *et. al.*, 2011). Consistent with its predicted inability to bind to Ptch1, we find that ShhNH183A does not activate the Hh pathway in reporter cells (**Figure 12, B**). This finding supports the notion that activation of the pathway

by ShhN during non-cell autonomous signaling requires the binding of Shh to Ptch1/2 in conjunction with the co-receptors.



Figure 12 Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously in Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/<sup>LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells

#### Figure 12. Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells

(A) Diagram of non-cell autonomous signaling (green background): Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>:Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells transfected with *Gli-luc* and *Ptch1* (green hexagons) were grown in a 1:1 mixed coculture of GFP (Mock) transfected or Shh mutant transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells (red hexagons). Diagram of cell-autonomous signaling (blue background): Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells transfected with Gli-luc were GFP (Mock) transfected or transfected with Shh mutants. (B) Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells co-cultured with mock, ShhN, ShhNE90A, or ShhNH183A transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells. Luciferase levels in Gli-luc transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells cultured with mock transfected cells was set at 1. (C) Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells were mock transfected or transfected with ShhN, ShhNE90A, or ShhNH183A. Luciferase levels in mock transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells was set at 1. (D) Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells co-cultured with mock, Shh, ShhE90A, or ShhH183A transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells. Luciferase levels in Gli-luc transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells cultured with mock transfected cells was set at 1. (E) Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells were mock transfected or transfected with Shh, ShhE90A, or ShhH183A. Luciferase levels in Gli-luc transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells cultured with mock transfected cells was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., p values (Student T-test, 2 tailed) are indicated were relevant, n>16 (C,E) n>6 (B,D).

A significant distinction between Shh and ShhN is that the ShhN lacks the cholesterol moiety found on autoproteolytically processed Shh, rendering it highly soluble (Yang *et. al.*, 1997). The possibility of distinct differences in activity between the full length and soluble forms led us to test the ability of Shh, ShhE90A and ShhH183A to signal in trans. Reporter cells activated the Hh response pathway when co-cultured with Shh and ShhE90A expressing cells, but not with ShhH183A expressing cells (**Figure 12, D**). This suggests that the cholesterol modification of Shh is able to compensate for the loss of co-receptor binding during non-cell autonomous signaling. The autocatalytic cleavage of ShhH183A is impaired (**Figure 13**) (Goetz *et. al.*, 2006), similar to the pro-peptide Shh mutant that retains its C-terminal domain (ShhC199A), but levels of the N-terminal fragment are difficult to assess as this mutation appears to affect antibody binding.

Cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response may not require extracellular Shh receptors. To address this, we transfected all forms of *ShhN* and *Shh* into *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells (**Figure 12, A Purple**). Transfection of any form of *ShhN* can activate the Hh pathway significantly in reporter cells (**Figure 12, C**), indicating that cell-autonomous pathway activation does not require Ptch1/2, Boc, Cdo, or Gas1. Transfection of *Shh* into reporter cells results in a small but significant increase of pathway activity (p<0.001). In contrast, transfection of *ShhE90A* or *ShhH183A* results in a much greater (5 to 6 fold) induction (**Figure 12, E**), despite the inability of ShhH183A to undergo autoproteolysis (Goetz *et. al.*, 2006). Nevertheless, these results indicate that mutations affecting receptor interaction or auto-proteolytic processing result in a greater ability of Shh to activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously.



Figure 13 Shh mutants are expressed in Ptch<sup>LacZ</sup>/<sup>LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells

#### Figure 13. Shh mutants are expressed in *Ptch<sup>LacZ</sup>/LacZ*;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells

(A) Western blot analysis of Shh, ShhE90A, ShhH183A, ShhC199A, ShhN, ShhNE90A, and ShhNH183A in Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells. An antibody directed against the N-terminal domain of Shh was used to assess expression and autoproteolytic processing of each Shh mutant.

# **4.2.3** Shh mutants can activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously independent of Shh receptor function *in vivo*

Both canonical and non-canonical co-receptors play central roles in regulation of the Hh response *in vivo*. We assessed to what extent activation of the Hh response pathway relies on the interaction of Shh with Ptch1/2 and the co-receptors in the developing neural tube. We co-electroporated stage 10-11 (Hamburger & Hamilton, 1951) chick neural tubes with *GFP* and constructs coding for *ShhN*, *ShhNE90A*, or *ShhNH183*. We found that all ShhN mutants activate the Hh pathway as assessed by changes in Shh-mediated dorsal-ventral patterning (**Figure 14**, **A-J**). Forced expression of ShhN, ShhNE90A, and ShhNH183A causes extensive dorsal expansion of the Nkx2.2 and Mnr2 domains (**Figure 14**, **A-F**), as well as repression of Pax7 (**Figure 14**, **G-J**). Electroporation of *Shh* or *ShhE90A* in developing chick neural tubes causes an expansion of Nkx2.2 and Mnr2 domains, as well as a repression of Pax7 (**Figure 14**, **N,O,Q,R,T,U**). Electroporation of *ShhH183A* does not result in extensive activation of the pathway (**Figure 14**, **P,S,V**).

We stained electroporated neural tubes with the anti-Shh monoclonal antibody 5E1 (Ericson *et. al.*, 1996). 5E1 staining pattern on the (left) side of neural tubes overexpressing ShhN or Shh coincide with GFP expressing cells (**Figure 14, K,W**). The 5E1 staining pattern on neural tubes expressing ShhNE90A or ShhE90A is more profuse than neural tubes expressing ShhN or Shh (**Figure 14, L,X**), and we hypothesize that the inability of Shh to bind the co-receptors provides greater access to the 5E1 epitope. The 5E1 staining pattern on neural tubes expressing ShhNH183A or ShhH183A reveals only endogenous Shh expression in the floor plate (**Figure 14, M,Y**). The lack of staining is caused by the disruption of the 5E1 epitope, which overlaps with Ptch1 binding in ShhNH183A and ShhH183A (Ericson *et. al.*, 1996). The lack of ectopic 5E1 staining in ShhNH183A expressing cells (**Figure 14, M**) demonstrates that the effect on neural tube patterning is solely due to the expression of ShhNH183A itself and not ectopic induction of Shh expression.

Our experimental observations indicate that ShhN can mediate separate non-cell autonomous and cell-autonomous activation events both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Whereas Shh is a potent inducer of the Hh response *in trans*, *in vitro*, its ability to activate the Hh response cell-autonomously is relatively weak. Interestingly, the introduction of the E90A or H183A mutations in Shh enhances its ability to activate the pathway cell-autonomously.



Figure 14 Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway in the neural tube of chicken embryos

## Figure 14. Shh mutants activate the Hh pathway in the neural tube of chicken embryos

(A-Y) Cross-sections of stage 20 HH chicken neural tubes co-electroporated with *GFP* and *ShhN* (A,D,G,K), *ShhNE90A* (B,E,H,L), *ShhNH183A* (C,F,J,M), *Shh* (N,Q,T,W), *ShhE90A* (O,R,U,X), *ShhH183A* (P,S,V,Y) labeled in green. Sections are stained with antibodies to Nkx2.2 (A-C, N-P), Mnr2 (D-F,Q-S), Pax7 (G-J,T,V), and Shh (5E1) (K-M,W-Y) labeled in magenta. Scale bar is 100µm (A-Y) except E (200µm).

# Chapter 5. Cell-autonomous pathway activation is impeded by the cholesterol modification of Shh but requires the CRD of Smo

### **5.1 Introduction**

Shh becomes modified with a cholesterol on its C terminus during auto-proteolytic processing and with a palmitoleoyl moiety on its N terminus before secretion (Porter *et. al.*, 1996; Lee *et. al.*, 1994; Porter *et. al.*, 1995; Pepinsky *et. al.*, 1998). While both Shh and ShhN can activate the pathway non-cell autonomously or *in trans*, we find a significant difference in their ability to activate the pathway cell-autonomously. The only structural difference between Shh and ShhN is the cholesterol modification, which has been shown to localize Shh to specialized lipid rafts (Chen *et. al.*, 2004). This intriguing discrepancy between the two forms of Shh may reflect a cellular mechanism that prevents cell-autonomous activation of the pathway in endogenous Shhexpressing cells. We next aim to address the effects of Shh lipid modifications on its ability to activate the pathway cell-autonomously.

We have also shown that cell-autonomous activation of the pathway requires Smo. Smo belongs to Class F of the G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) superfamily defined by Frizzleds (Frz), the canonical receptors of the Wnt signaling pathway (Bhanot et. al., 1996; Kristiansen et. al., 2004), with which Smo shares over 25% sequence identity. Smo and Frzs both contain a conserved Cysteine Rich Domain (CRD), which is required by Frz for Wnt binding and signal transduction (Pei et. al., 2012; Janda et. al., 2012). Binding between the CRD of Smo and an endogenous ligand has never been shown; however the Smo CRD can bind to artificially supplied oxysterols, resulting in modulation of the Hh pathway (Myers et. al., 2013; Nedelcu et. al., 2013; Nachtergaele et. al., 2013; Sever et. al., 2016). Although it is unclear whether endogenous oxysterols are ligands for Smo, these results support the idea that the CRD of Smo regulates Hh pathway activity. Structural analysis of the oxysterol binding pocket within zebrafish SmoCRD reveals a binding interface homologous to Frz8 and the palmitoyl moiety of Wnt (Nachtergaele et. al., 2013). These structural parallels suggest that Smo activity may be regulated through an endogenous ligand that can bind its CRD. Other small molecule agonists and antagonists can also modulate Smo activity by binding to its membrane-exposed heptahelical domain, long postulated to be its orthosteric site (Chen et. al., 2002; Wang et. al., 2013). However our observations indicate that the heptahelical domain of Smo functions more like an allosteric site that modulates Smo activity rather than an orthosteric site. We aim to address whether the CRD of Smo is the orthosteric site through which it becomes activated by Shh cell-autonomously.

### 5.2 Results

### 5.2.1 Autoproteolytic cleavage of Shh impedes cell-autonomous activation of Smo

Intrigued by the weak cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response by Shh, we assessed the ability of forms of Shh with varying lipophilic and C-terminal modifications to signal cell-autonomously or *in trans*. We evaluated fully modified Shh, as well as Shh lacking either the cholesterol moiety, the palmitoleoyl moiety, or both, to test whether the presence of lipid

modifications (Porter *et. al.*, 1996; Pepinsky *et. al.*, 1998; Bumcrot *et. al.*, 1995; Gao *et. al.*, 2011) endow Shh with properties beyond membrane association (**Table 2**).

Mutant	Cholesterol	Palmitate	Trans Signaling	Cis Signaling
WT Shh	+	+	+	-
ShhC25S	+	-	I	-
ShhE90A	+	+	+	+
ShhH183A	-	+	I	+
ShhC199A	-	+	-	+
ShhN	-	+	+	+
ShhNC25S	-	-	-	+
ShhNE90A	-	+	-	+
ShhNH183A	-	+	-	+

Table 2 Status of lipid modifications and Trans/Cis signaling of Shh mutants

# Table 2. Status of lipid modifications and Trans/Cis signaling of Shh mutants

The presence of the cholesterol and palmitoleoyl modifications of the Shh mutants assessed in this chapter are indicated. The ability of each mutant to mediate trans (non-cell autonomous) and cis (cell-autonomous) signaling are summarized.

We find that the ability of Shh to induce the Hh response *in trans* in reporter cells was unaffected by the absence or presence of its lipophilic modifications, with the exception of ShhNC25S (**Figure 15, B**). The absence of palmitoylation on ShhN results in a diminished ability to induce the Hh response in reporter cells, as observed before (Chen *et. al.*, 2004). Shh with either CD4 or GFP as its C terminus retains the ability to activate the Hh response in reporter cells (**Figure 15, B**) (Yang *et. al*, 1997; Chamberlain *et. al.*, 2008). Consistent with previous observations (Roelink *et. al.*, 1995), we find that a form of Shh unable to undergo auto-proteolytic cleavage (ShhC199A) cannot induce a strong Hh response *in trans*. However, this contradicts reports that full length unprocessed Shh retains juxtacrine signaling activity (Tokhunts *et. al.*, 2010).



Figure 15 Non-cell autonomous signaling by Shh mutants with varying c-terminal modifications

## Figure 15. Non-cell autonomous signaling by Shh mutants with varying c-terminal modifications

(A) Diagram of non-cell autonomous (trans) signaling:  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  reporter cells transfected with *Gli-luc* and *Ptch1* (blue hexagons) were grown in a 1:1 mixed co-culture of *GFP* (Mock) transfected or *Shh* (mutant) transfected *Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}*;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells (red hexagons). (B) Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ};  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  reporter cells co-cultured with mock, *Shh*, *ShhC25S*, *ShhN*, *ShhNC25S*, *ShhC199A*, *ShhCD4*, or *ShhGFP* transfected Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ};  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells. Luciferase levels in *Gli-luc* transfected *Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}*;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  reporter cells cultured with mock transfected cells. All error bars are s.e.m., p values (Student T-test, 2 tailed) are indicated where relevant, n>4.

Diagram of Shh (mutants) with varying lipophilic C-terminal modifications (right).

The observation that cells expressing Shh are not responsive to their own signal has been made in mammalian cells (García-Zaragoza *et. al.*, 2012), and is supported by our results indicating that Shh is not a strong cell-autonomous inducer of the Hh response. This is in stark contrast to our observation that ShhN is a potent cell-autonomous activator. To evaluate the extent to which the lipophilic modifications of Shh affect its ability to activate the Hh response cellautonomously, we transfected *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells with various forms of lipidmodified Shh (**Figure 16, A**). We find that the palmitoylation of Shh has little effect on its ability to induce a cell-autonomous response, unlike its activity *in trans* (**Figure 16, B**). We find that the presence of cholesterol on Shh significantly decreased its ability to induce the Hh response cell-autonomously (**Figure 16, B**). This decrease in activity is not due to its membrane association, as Shh-CD4 and Shh-GFP fusion proteins are potent cell-autonomous activators of the pathway. Consistent with the observation that forms of Shh with extraneous C termini are able to induce the Hh response cell-autonomously, we found that ShhC199A retains this activating ability (**Figure 16, B**).



Figure 16 Cell- autonomous signaling by Shh mutants with varying c-terminal modifications

# Figure 16. Cell- autonomous signaling by Shh mutants with varying c-terminal modifications

(A) Diagram of cell-autonomous signaling: *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>*; *Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* reporter cells transfected with *Gli-luc* were *GFP* (Mock) transfected or transfected with *Shh* (mutants).

(B)  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  reporter cells were mock transfected or transfected with *Shh*, *ShhC25S*, *ShhN*, *ShhNC25S*, *ShhC199A*, *ShhCD4*, or *ShhGFP*. Luciferase levels in mock transfected  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells was set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., *p* values (Student T-test, 2 tailed) are indicated where relevant, n>8.

Diagram of Shh (mutants) with varying lipophilic an C-terminal modifications (right).

It appears that an important function of the cholesterol moiety on Shh is to prevent Shhexpressing cells from dramatically upregulating the Hh response pathway cell-autonomously. To test whether the cholesterol modification on Shh alters its intracellular distribution, we stained transfected *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells for Shh and ShhN. We find that Shh is stereotypically localized to the cell membrane, including filopodial extensions (**Figure 17, A**). ShhN is consistently absent from the cell membrane and filopodial structures, and instead occupies a perinuclear location (**Figure 17, B**). This suggests that the cholesterol modification regulates the localization of Shh in expressing cells, possibly preventing co-localization with Smo or interaction with other proteins.



Figure 17 The cholesterol modification of Shh localizes it to the cell membrane and filopodia

## Figure 17. The cholesterol modification of Shh localizes it to the cell membrane and filopodia

(A) *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cells were transfected with *Shh* and *Smo-myc*. Cells were stained for Shh (5E1)(green) and myc (magenta).
(B) *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>; Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>* cell transfected with *ShhN* and *Smo-myc*. Cells were stained for ShhN (5E1)(green) and myc (magenta).
Scale bar is 20µm.

#### 5.2.2 The CRD of Smo is required for cell autonomous activation by Shh mutants

Frz contains an extracellular CRD, an indispensable domain that binds to Wnt through two distinct binding sites, one of which is a protein-lipid interface (Janda *et. al.*, 2012). As a homolog of Frz, Smo contains a CRD which can bind to sterols (Myers *et. al.*, 2013; Nedelcu *et. al.*, 2013; Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013). Previously published results show that the CRD of Smo is not a target for Ptch1-mediated inhibition, however Smo $\Delta$ CRD appears to be less sensitive to Shh signaling (Myers *et. al.*, 2013; Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Nachtergaele *et. al.*, 2013; Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009).

To further verify that the antiporter function of Ptch1 can regulate Smo independent of its CRD, we co-transfected either *Smo* or *Smo* $\Delta$ *CRD* with mutant forms of *Ptch1* into *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> reporter cells. Transfection of either *Smo* or *Smo* $\Delta$ *CRD* in *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells raised the level of pathway activity (**Figure 18**). Co-transfection of *Smo* or *Smo* $\Delta$ *CRD* with forms of Ptch1 that contain an intact antiporter domain, *Ptch1* or *Ptch1* $\Delta$ L2, lowered Hh pathway activity caused by *Smo* overexpression. Co-transfection of *Smo* or *Smo* $\Delta$ *CRD* with forms of Ptch1 that contain mutations within the antiporter domain, *Ptch1D499A* and *Ptch1* $\Delta$ L2-*D499A*, failed to lower Hh pathway activity caused by *Smo* overexpression (**Figure 18**). This confirms that overexpressed Smo, even lacking its CRD, remains subject to the inhibitory effects of the proton antiporter activity of Ptch1 (Myers *et. al.*, 2013).



Figure 18. The CRD of Smo is not a target of Ptch1-mediated inhibition

(A)  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ :  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells were cotransfected with Gli-luc and GFP (Mock), Ptch1,  $Ptch1\Delta L2$ , Ptch1D499A, or *Ptch1\DeltaL2-D499A*; or *Gli-luc*, *Smo*, and *GFP*, Ptch1. Ptch1 $\Delta$ L2, Ptch1D499A, or *Ptch1\DeltaL2-D499A*; or *Gli-luc*, *Smo\DeltaCRD* and GFP, Ptch1, Ptch1 $\Delta$ L2, Ptch1D499A, or Ptch1\[]2-D499A. Luciferase levels in Gliluc transfected Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup> cells was arbitrarily set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., p values (Student T-test, 2 tailed) are indicated were relevant, n>12.

Figure 18 The CRD of Smo is not a target of Ptch1-mediated inhibition

We assessed the ability of the Smo $\Delta$ CRD to activate the Hh response in the developing neural tube. Electroporation of *Smo* in stage 10-11 chick neural tubes did not have a significant effect on the Hh response (**Figure 19, A-C**). However, electroporation of *Smo\DeltaCRD* resulted in a cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response pathway, indicating that the CRD regulates the level of Smo activity (**Figure 19, D-F**). The activity of Smo $\Delta$ CRD is subject to Ptch1 regulation *in* 

*vivo* as well, as co-electroporation of  $Smo\Delta CRD$  with  $Ptch1\Delta L2$ , reversed the phenotypic effects of  $Smo\Delta CRD$  expression (**Figure 19, G-I**). Smo $\Delta CRD$  has been shown to constitutively localize to the primary cilium, the cellular compartment where it mediates the transcriptional Hh response (Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009). Entry into the cilium is required for pathway activation as electroporating a form of  $Smo\Delta CRD$  that cannot localize to the primary cilium( $Smo\Delta CRD$ -CLD) (Aanstad *et. al.*, 2009; Corbit *et. al.*, 2005), did not result in ectopic activation of the pathway *in vivo* (**Figure 19, J-L**).



Figure 19 The activity mediated by  $Smo\Delta CRD$  in vivo requires localization to the primary cilium

The CRD of Smo is not a target of Ptch1 inhibitory activity, which raises the question of whether the CRD of Smo is required for the cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response we observe after transfection of Shh mutants. We used  $Smo^{-/-}$  fibroblasts to measure the effect on Luciferase activity after transfecting mutant forms of Shh with and without Smo. Mutant forms of ShhN were not useful in this assay as they caused a Smo-independent induction of Gli-Luciferase activity that was resistant to vismodegib (data not shown). We were able to assess the role of Smo in cell-autonomous pathway activation using Shh, ShhE90A, and ShhH83A. Transfection of all forms of *Smo* and *Smo* $\Delta CRD$  cause a minor activation of the Hh response in *Smo*<sup>-/-</sup> cells (Figure 20, A). Co-transfection of *Smo* or *Smo* $\Delta$ *CRD* with *Shh* into *Smo*<sup>-/-</sup> cells had little effect. further demonstrating that Shh poorly induces the Hh response cell-autonomously. We have shown that ShhE90A and ShhH183A are potent cell-autonomous inducers of the Hh response in *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells. Consistent with this observation, we find that co-transfection of *Smo* with ShhE90A or ShhH183A caused a strong, cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response (Figure 20, A). This activation can be blocked by vismodegib, demonstrating that this event is Smo-dependent (Figure 20, B). In contrast, co-transfection of  $Smo\Delta CRD$  with either ShhE90A or ShhH183A did not result in cell-autonomous activation, demonstrating that the CRD is required to mediate cell-autonomous activation of the Hh pathway by ShhE90A or ShhH183A (Figure 20, A).



#### Figure 20. Cell-autonomous pathway activation requires the CRD of Smoothened

(A)  $Smo^{-/-}$  cells co-transfected with *Gli-luc* and *GFP* (Mock), *Shh*, *ShhE90A*, or *ShhH183A*; or *Gli-luc*, *Smo* and *GFP*, *Shh*, *ShhE90A*, or *ShhH183A*; or *Gli-luc*, *Smo*\Delta*CRD* and *GFP*, *Shh*, *ShhE90A*, or *ShhH183A*. Luciferase levels in mock transfected *Smo*<sup>-/-</sup> cells was arbitrarily set at 1. All error bars are s.e.m., n>12.

(B)  $Smo^{-/-}$  cells were co-transfected with *Gli-luc*, *Smo* and *ShhE90A* or *ShhH183A* and cultured with vismodegib (100 nM) or vehicle control. Luciferase levels in mock transfected  $Smo^{-/-}$  cells cultured in vehicle control was arbitrarily set at 1 (not shown). All error bars are s.e.m., n>7.

Figure 20 Cell-autonomous pathway activation requires the CRD of Smoothened

### **Chapter 6. Discussion and Future Directions**

### 6.1 Discussion

Despite the evidence that Ptch1 is an inhibitor of Smo (Goodrich *et. al.*, 1997), we find that the genetic loss of Ptch1/2 does not necessarily result in constitutive Smo activation. This observation clashes with the current model of Hh pathway activation, which postulates that Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition is central in the regulation of Smo. It has long been accepted that the absence of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition always results in the activation of Smo. *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>* mice have a dramatic upregulation of Hh pathway activity, resulting in widespread expression of Shh in the developing neural tube, leaving open the possibility that Hh pathway activation in *Ptch1<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>* mice is Shh-dependent. Our observations raise a central question of how Smo becomes activated in the absence of Ptch1/2-mediated inhibition.

Our results establish that Ptch1 plays two distinct and functionally separable roles in the regulation of Smo activity. We confirm that Ptch1 is a potent inhibitor of Smo via its proton antiporter activity. We also show that Ptch1, independent of this inhibitory function, plays a central role in the activation of the Hh response pathway. *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*-/- cells fail to activate the Hh response when presented with extracellular ShhN unless transfected with *Ptch1*. This activity is cell-autonomous and appears to be involved in the recognition of Shh in the extracellular space, as deletion of the Shh binding domain of Ptch1 results in a molecule that cannot restore sensitivity to extracellularly supplied ShhN. Ptch1 internalizes Shh during signaling and then co-localizes with Smo in an intracellular compartment (Incardona *et. al.,* 2000; Incardona *et. al.,* 2002). These events support the idea that Ptch1 is required to transport Shh from the extracellular space and subsequent delivery to Smo, resulting in its activation. We propose a model in which Ptch1 sets the level of Smo sensitivity in a Shh-dependent manner by raising its activation threshold, while it performs an activating role by delivering extracellular Shh to Smo. This type of graded regulation may be required to properly pattern complex cell types within developing tissues, such as the neural tube.

We demonstrate that the transcriptional Hh response pathway can be cell-autonomously activated in *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells when transfected with *ShhN*. This activation event occurs independent of the canonical Shh (co-)receptors, an obligatory component of non-cell autonomous signaling, but remains dependent on Smo. In Drosophila, the genetic loss of *Ptc* is epistatic to the loss of *Hh* (Bejsovec *et. al.*, 1993), suggesting that Ptch-independent regulation of Smo does not play a major role during Drosophila development. Alternatively, the molecules involved in Drosophila Smo activation may be common and may be found in cells devoid of *Ptc*. Furthermore, there is evidence that cells in the posterior compartment of the wing imaginal disc retain Hh responsiveness independent of Ptc function, suggesting an alternate mechanism of Smo activation in Drosophila (Ramirez-Weber *et. al.*, 2000). There are many lines of evidence that suggest the Hh response pathway has diverged significantly between Drosophila and vertebrates.

Our data also demonstrate that the CRD of Smo is required for cell-autonomous pathway activation. While Smo $\Delta$ CRD is responsive to Ptch1-mediated inhibition, it is unable to work synergistically with ShhE90A or ShhH183A to activate the Hh pathway cell-autonomously. The idea that the CRD of Smo may be a target of Shh-mediated activation is supported by previously

reported decreased sensitivity of Smo $\Delta$ CRD to Shh *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Myers *et. al.*,2013; Nachtergaele *et. al.*,2013; Aanstad *et. al.*,2009). These findings support the notion that the CRD is the true orthosteric site of Smo activation, while the heptahelical domain is an allosteric site for non-competitive Smo inhibition. Importantly, we observe Smo activation in *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells after *ShhN* transfection, demonstrating that orthosteric activation does not necessarily involve a cargo of Ptch1/2.



Figure 21 Model of orthosteric and allosteric regulation of Smo activity

A bewildering observation is that transfection of *ShhN* in *Smo*<sup>-/-</sup> cells results in an increase of Gli-mediated Luciferase levels. This increase in Luciferase levels is unaffected by the addition of vismodegib, which confirms that the activity measured is Smo-independent. The receptor(s) that mediate this activity are not known, however regulation of Gli transcription factors by the Wnt pathway has been observed *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Borycki *et. al.*, 2000; Mullor *et. al.*, 2001). While to identification of alternate Shh receptors is not the focus of this dissertation, this anomaly should be addressed in the future.

Transfection of fully lipid modified Shh results in a significantly reduced cell-autonomous activation of the Hh response in  $Ptch1^{LacZ/LacZ}$ ; $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells as compared to forms of Shh lacking the cholesterol moiety. Because Shh requires Dispatched1 (Disp1) to be secreted from a cell, while ShhN does not (Ma *et. al.*,2002), we hypothesize that the cholesterol modification of Shh allows its secretion by Disp1 while preventing Shh interacting with Smo in the same cell. We find that transfection of Shh with membrane anchors, *ShhCD4* and *ShhGFP*, had an effect similar to *ShhN* transfection, indicating that simple membrane association is not sufficient for regulation. Because fusion proteins such as ShhCD4 and ShhGFP behave differently than Shh, previous data on Shh fusion proteins in the literature should be reassessed.

Expression of ShhC199A and ShhH183A results in forms of Shh that cannot be processed and consequently lack the cholesterol modification, providing an explanation as to why these form of Shh can activate the Hh response cell-autonomously. Previous observations demonstrate a role for full length unprocessed Hh ligands in juxtacrine signaling (Tokhunts *et. al.*, 2010; Pettigrew *et. al.*, 2014), however our *in vitro* and *in vivo* data show that the unprocessed Shh ligands ShhC199A and ShhH183A are not strong inducers of the Hh response *in trans*. The observation that the E90A and H183A mutations confer Shh with the ability to activate the pathway cell-autonomously suggests that, along with the cholesterol modification, interaction with Shhbinding proteins may play a role in preventing pathway activation in Shh expressing cells. Our finding that various Shh mutations can lead to unregulated cell-autonomous pathway activation, along with the observation that cells lacking Ptch1/2 activity do not necessarily have an active Hh response, have large implications for Hh-mediated diseases.

Together with results recently obtained from our lab (Roberts *et al.*, 2016, manuscript submitted), a model emerges in which in the absence of Shh, Ptch1/2 inhibits Smo through an allosteric site. When Shh is present, it can bind to a receptor complex involving the ligandbinding domain (L2) of Ptch1/2. We hypothesize that this event releases the allosteric inhibition and initiates a distinct activation event. The receptor complex can internalize the Shh ligand, resulting in its co-localization with Smo where it mediates orthosteric activation of (disinhibited) Smo through the CRD. This mediation may not occur through direct binding of Shh to Smo. Although Smo was initially considered the putative receptor for Hh when it was discovered in Drosophila, there has been no evidence supporting the binding of Hh and Smo. One possibility is that Shh and Smo interact within a multi-protein complex where they do not bind directly. While many questions about cell-autonomous Hh activation by Shh are left to be explored, a central question is how Shh and Smo interact. A multidisciplinary approach of biochemistry, genetics, and bioinformatics may be required to solve this enduring puzzle.



Figure 22 Model of Shh-mediated Smo activation

### **6.2 Future Directions**

This dissertation addresses the Smo-dependent canonical responses mediated by Shh in  $Ptch1^{\text{LacZ/LacZ}}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells. It is of great interest to learn whether  $Ptch1^{\text{LacZ/LacZ}}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  cells still retain Smo-dependent non-canonical responses to Shh. Of particular interest is whether cells devoid of Ptch1/2 function can still migrate, or sort, towards a source of Shh. It has been shown that  $Ptch1^{-/-}$  cells can migrate towards Shh sources in modified boyden-chambers (Bijlsma *et. al.*, 2012), however it is unknown whether Ptch2 mediates this response in the absence of Ptch1. Using the  $Ptch1^{\text{LacZ/LacZ}}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  fibroblasts to study the migrational response would clarify which receptors are involved in non-canonical responses. Moreover, it has been shown that cells expressing similar neuronal markers can sort themselves out in NEBs similar to cells in the neural tube *in vivo*. Thus studying the ability of  $Ptch1^{\text{LacZ/LacZ}}$ ;  $Ptch2^{-/-}$  mESC to sort in a well-established system like NEBs would be highly informative.

If *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup> cells retain their ability to sort or migrate towards a source of Shh, then the roles of the co-receptors should be analyzed in this context. While we have evidence that the co-receptors are not involved in direct cell-autonomous activation of Smo during the canonical response, it is possible that they may play a role in activating Smo during the non-canonical response. Evidence supporting this hypothesis includes the observation that Boc functions as a receptor for Shh during commissural neuron axon guidance, a process that requires Smo (Okada *et. al.*, 2006). The next logical step in this project would be to analyze whether *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Shh*<sup>-/-</sup>; *Boc*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Cdo*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Gas1*<sup>-/-</sup> mESCs retain their ability to sort in an NEB system. Additionally, it would be highly beneficial to establish a *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Shh*<sup>-/-</sup>; *Boc*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Cdo*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Gas1*<sup>-/-</sup> fibroblast line and analyze their ability to migrate towards a Shh source using systems like Boyden-chambers or Dunn chambers. Furthermore, it would be useful to use this fibroblast cell line to confirm that these cells activate the pathway cell-autonomously in response to *ShhN* transfection.

One distinct possibility is that the canonical Shh receptors as well as the co-receptors are dispensable for the non-canonical responses. If this is the case, then Smo may act as a true GPCR during migration or cell-sorting, and in that context may be able to interact with extracellular Shh. If this is the case, perhaps Smo requires its own co-receptor on the cell surface. Smo is homologous to Frz, and Frz requires the co-receptors LRP5/6 for Wnt binding. Megalin, or LRP2, has been shown to bind to Shh in the extracellular space, and there is a possibility that is may act as a co-receptor for Smo. Additionally, the requirement of the CRD of Smo for non-canonical responses should be evaluated. A *Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>;Smo<sup>-/-</sup>* fibroblast cell line should be established, and the ability of Smo $\Delta$ CRD to mediate migration should be assessed. Additionally, it would be useful to confirm that Smo $\Delta$ CRD in *Ptch1<sup>-/-</sup>;Ptch2<sup>-/-</sup>;Smo<sup>-/-</sup>* fibroblasts is unable to mediate the cell-autonomous transcriptional response after Shh transfection.

Another area of focus should be to further evaluate whether the co-receptors are involved in clearing Shh from the extracellular space. A role for the co-receptors in the sequestration of Shh has not been extensively studied, however we provide evidence that neural tubes ectopically expressing forms of Shh which cannot bind to the co-receptors (ShhE90A/ShhNE90A) stain profusely with the Shh antibody 5E1. This may indicate that forms of Shh that cannot be bound by the co-receptors remain in the extracellular space and are accessible to the antibody. This

would elucidate dual roles for the co-receptors in the Hh pathway: a cell-autonomous positive role and a non-cell autonomous negative role. The effects of Shh ligand sequestration in *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Shh*<sup>-/-</sup>; *Boc*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Cdo*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Gas1*<sup>-/-</sup> mESCs should be assessed and compared to wt mESCs, and *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Shh*<sup>-/-</sup> mESCs. It would be particularly interesting to assess the effects of removing Hhip from the genome of *Ptch1*<sup>LacZ/LacZ</sup>;*Ptch2*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Cdo*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Cdo*<sup>-/-</sup>;*Gas1*<sup>-/-</sup> mESCs. Hhip has been shown to be a very powerful non-cell autonomous inhibitor of the Hh pathway through Shh ligand sequestration, and the combinatorial effects of Hhip and the co-receptors should be evaluated.

### References

- Aanstad, P., N. Santos, K. C. Corbit, P. J. Scherz, A. Trinh le, W. Salvenmoser, J. Huisken, J. F. Reiter, and D. Y. Stainier. 2009. "The Extracellular Domain of Smoothened Regulates Ciliary Localization and is Required for High-Level Hh Signaling." *Curr Biol* 19 (12): 1034-9.
- Adams, G. B. and D. T. Scadden. 2006. "The Hematopoietic Stem Cell in its Place." *Nature Immunology* 7 (4): 333-337.
- Adamska, M., D. Q. Matus, M. Adamski, K. Green, D. S. Rokhsar, M. Q. Martindale, and B. M. Degnan. 2007. "The Evolutionary Origin of Hedgehog Proteins." *Curr Biol* 17 (19): R836-7.
- Alaynick, W. A., T. M. Jessell, and S. L. Pfaff. 2011. "SnapShot: Spinal Cord Development." *Cell* 146 (1): 178-178.e1.
- Alcedo, J., M. Ayzenzon, T. Von Ohlen, M. Noll, and J. E. Hooper. 1996. "The Drosophila Smoothened Gene Encodes a Seven-Pass Membrane Protein, a Putative Receptor for the Hedgehog Signal." *Cell* 86 (2): 221-232.
- Allen, B. L., J. Y. Song, L. Izzi, I. W. Althaus, J. S. Kang, F. Charron, R. S. Krauss, and A. P. McMahon. 2011. "Overlapping Roles and Collective Requirement for the Coreceptors GAS1, CDO, and BOC in SHH Pathway Function." *Developmental Cell* 20 (6): 775-787.
- Apionishev, S., N. M. Katanayeva, S. A. Marks, D. Kalderon, and A. Tomlinson. 2005. "Drosophila Smoothened Phosphorylation Sites Essential for Hedgehog Signal Transduction." *Nature Cell Biology* 7 (1): 86-92.
- Aszterbaum, M., J. Epstein, A. Oro, V. Douglas, P. E. LeBoit, M. P. Scott, and Epstein E. H. Jr. 1999. "Ultraviolet and Ionizing Radiation Enhance the Growth of BCCs and Trichoblastomas in Patched Heterozygous Knockout Mice." *Nat Med* 5 (11): 1285-91.
- Bale, A. E. 2002. "Hedgehog Signaling and Human Disease." *Annual Review of Genomics and Human Genetics* 3: 47-65.
- Barakat, M. T., E. W. Humke, and M. P. Scott. 2010. "Learning from Jekyll to Control Hyde: Hedgehog Signaling in Development and Cancer." *Trends in Molecular Medicine* 16 (8): 337-348.
- Bejsovec, A. and E. Wieschaus. 1993. "Segment Polarity Gene Interactions Modulate Epidermal Patterning in Drosophila Embryos." *Development* 119 (2): 501-17.
- Belgacem, Y. H. and L. N. Borodinsky. 2011. "Sonic Hedgehog Signaling is Decoded by Calcium Spike Activity in the Developing Spinal Cord." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108 (11): 4482-4487.

- Bellaiche, Y., I. The, and N. Perrimon. 1998. "Tout-Velu is a Drosophila Homologue of the Putative Tumour Suppressor EXT-1 and is Needed for Hh Diffusion." *Nature* 394 (6688): 85-88.
- Belloni, E., M. Muenke, E. Roessler, G. Traverso, J. Siegel-Bartelt, A. Frumkin, H. F. Mitchell, et al. 1996. "Identification of Sonic Hedgehog as a Candidate Gene Responsible for Holoprosencephaly." *Nature Genetics* 14 (3): 353-356.
- Berman, D. M., S. S. Karhadkar, A. Maitra, R. Montes De Oca, M. R. Gerstenblith, K. Briggs, A. R. Parker, et al. 2003. "Widespread Requirement for Hedgehog Ligand Stimulation in Growth of Digestive Tract Tumours." *Nature* 425 (6960): 846-51.
- Bhanot, P., M. Brink, C. H. Samos, J. C. Hsieh, Y. Wang, J. P. Macke, D. Andrew, J. Nathans, and R. Nusse. 1996. "A New Member of the Frizzled Family from Drosophila Functions as a Wingless Receptor." *Nature* 382 (6588): 225-230.
- Bijlsma, M. F., H. Damhofer, and H. Roelink. 2012. "Hedgehog-Stimulated Chemotaxis is Mediated by Smoothened Located Outside the Primary Cilium." *Science Signaling* 5 (238): ra60.
- Bijlsma, M. F. and H. Roelink. 2010. "Non-Cell-Autonomous Signaling by Shh in Tumors: Challenges and Opportunities for Therapeutic Targets." *Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Targets* 14 (7): 693-702.
- Bijlsma, M. F., C. A. Spek, D. Zivkovic, S. van de Water, F. Rezaee, and M. P. Peppelenbosch. 2006. "Repression of Smoothened by Patched-Dependent (Pro-)Vitamin D3 Secretion." *PLoS Biol* 4 (8): e232.
- Borycki, A., A. M. Brown, and C. P. Emerson. 2000. "Shh and Wnt Signaling Pathways Converge to Control Gli Gene Activation in Avian Somites." *Development* 127 (10): 2075-2087.
- Briscoe, J. 2009. "Making a Grade: Sonic Hedgehog Signalling and the Control of Neural Cell Fate." *The EMBO Journal* 28 (5): 457-465.
- Briscoe, J., Y. Chen, T. M. Jessell, and G. Struhl. 2001. "A Hedgehog-Insensitive Form of Patched Provides Evidence for Direct Long-Range Morphogen Activity of Sonic Hedgehog in the Neural Tube." *Mol Cell* 7 (6): 1279-91.
- Bumcrot, D. A., R. Takada, and A. P. McMahon. 1995. "Proteolytic Processing Yields Two Secreted Forms of Sonic Hedgehog." *Molecular & Cellular Biology* 15 (4): 2294-2303.
- Burke, R., D. Nellen, M. Bellotto, E. Hafen, K. -A Senti, B. J. Dickson, and K. Basler. 1999.
  "Dispatched, a Novel Sterol-Sensing Domain Protein Dedicated to the Release of Cholesterol-Modified Hedgehog from Signaling Cells." *Cell* 99 (cc): 803-815.

- Callejo, A., A. Bilioni, E. Mollica, N. Gorfinkiel, G. Andres, C. Ibanez, C. Torroja, L. Doglio, J. Sierra, and I. Guerrero. 2011. "Dispatched Mediates Hedgehog Basolateral Release to Form the Long-Range Morphogenetic Gradient in the Drosophila Wing Disk Epithelium." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108 (31): 12591-12598.
- Callejo, A., C. Torroja, L. Quijada, and I. Guerrero. 2006. "Hedgehog Lipid Modifications are Required for Hedgehog Stabilization in the Extracellular Matrix." *Development* 133 (3): 471-83.
- Capdevila, J., F. Pariente, J. Sampedro, J. L. Alonso, and I. Guerrero. 1994. "Subcellular Localization of the Segment Polarity Protein Patched Suggests an Interaction with the Wingless Reception Complex in Drosophila Embryos." *Development* 120 (4): 987-98.
- Capurro, M. I., P. Xu, W. Shi, F. Li, A. Jia, and J. Filmus. 2008. "Glypican-3 Inhibits Hedgehog Signaling during Development by Competing with Patched for Hedgehog Binding." *Developmental Cell* 14 (5): 700-711.
- Carpenter, D., D. M. Stone, J. Brush, A. Ryan, M. Armanini, G. Frantz, A. Rosenthal, and F. J. de Sauvage. 1998. "Characterization of Two Patched Receptors for the Vertebrate Hedgehog Protein Family." *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 95 (23): 13630-13634.
- Carroll, C. E., S. Marada, D. P. Stewart, J. X. Ouyang, and S. K. Ogden. 2012. "The Extracellular Loops of Smoothened Play a Regulatory Role in Control of Hedgehog Pathway Activation." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 139 (3): 612-621.
- Caspary, T., M. J. Garcia-Garcia, D. Huangfu, J. T. Eggenschwiler, M. R. Wyler, A. S.
  Rakeman, H. L. Alcorn, and K. V. Anderson. 2002. "Mouse Dispatched homolog1 is Required for Long-Range, but Not Juxtacrine, Hh Signaling." *Curr Biol* 12 (18): 1628-32.
- Cermak, T., E. L. Doyle, M. Christian, L. Wang, Y. Zhang, C. Schmidt, J. A. Baller, N. V. Somia, A. J. Bogdanove, and D. F. Voytas. 2011. "Efficient Design and Assembly of Custom TALEN and Other TAL Effector-Based Constructs for DNA Targeting." *Nucleic Acids Research* 39 (12): e82.
- Chamberlain, C. E., J. Jeong, C. Guo, B. L. Allen, and A. P. McMahon. 2008. "Notochord-Derived Shh Concentrates in Close Association with the Apically Positioned Basal Body in Neural Target Cells and Forms a Dynamic Gradient during Neural Patterning." *Development* 135 (6): 1097-106.
- Chamoun, Z., R. K. Mann, D. Nellen, D. P. von Kessler, M. Bellotto, P. A. Beachy, and K. Basler. 2001. "Skinny Hedgehog, an Acyltransferase Required for Palmitoylation and Activity of the Hedgehog Signal." *Science* 293 (5537): 2080-4.

- Charron, F., E. Stein, J. Jeong, A. P. McMahon, and M. Tessier-Lavigne. 2003. "The Morphogen Sonic Hedgehog is an Axonal Chemoattractant that Collaborates with Netrin-1 in Midline Axon Guidance." *Cell* 113 (1): 11-23.
- Chen, C. H., D. P. von Kessler, W. Park, B. Wang, Y. Ma, and P. A. Beachy. 1999. "Nuclear Trafficking of Cubitus Interruptus in the Transcriptional Regulation of Hedgehog Target Gene Expression." *Cell* 98 (3): 305-16.
- Chen, J. K., J. Taipale, M. K. Cooper, and P. A. Beachy. 2002. "Inhibition of Hedgehog Signaling by Direct Binding of Cyclopamine to Smoothened." *Genes & Development* 16 (21): 2743-2748.
- Chen, J. S., X. H. Huang, Q. Wang, J. Q. Huang, L. J. Zhang, X. L. Chen, J. Lei, and Z. X. Cheng. 2013. "Sonic Hedgehog Signaling Pathway Induces Cell Migration and Invasion through Focal Adhesion kinase/AKT Signaling-Mediated Activation of Matrix Metalloproteinase (MMP)-2 and MMP-9 in Liver Cancer." *Carcinogenesis* 34 (1): 10-19.
- Chen, M. H., Y. J. Li, T. Kawakami, S. M. Xu, and P. T. Chuang. 2004. "Palmitoylation is Required for the Production of a Soluble Multimeric Hedgehog Protein Complex and Long-Range Signaling in Vertebrates." *Genes Dev* 18 (6): 641-59.
- Chen, W., X. R. Ren, C. D. Nelson, L. S. Barak, J. K. Chen, P. A. Beachy, F. de Sauvage, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 2004. "Activity-Dependent Internalization of Smoothened Mediated by Beta-Arrestin 2 and GRK2." *Science* 306 (5705): 2257-60.
- Chen, Y., N. Sasai, G. Ma, T. Yue, J. Jia, J. Briscoe, and J. Jiang. 2011. "Sonic Hedgehog Dependent Phosphorylation by CK1alpha and GRK2 is Required for Ciliary Accumulation and Activation of Smoothened." *PLoS Biology* 9 (6): e1001083.
- Chen, Y. and G. Struhl. 1996. "Dual Roles for Patched in Sequestering and Transducing Hedgehog." *Cell* 87 (3): 553-563.
- Chiang, C., Y. Litingtung, E. Lee, K. E. Young, J. L. Corden, H. Westphal, and P. A. Beachy. 1996. "Cyclopia and Defective Axial Patterning in Mice Lacking Sonic Hedgehog Gene Function." *Nature* 383 (6599): 407-413.
- Christ, A., A. Christa, E. Kur, O. Lioubinski, S. Bachmann, T. E. Willnow, and A. Hammes. 2012. "LRP2 is an Auxiliary SHH Receptor Required to Condition the Forebrain Ventral Midline for Inductive Signals." *Developmental Cell* 22 (2): 268-278.
- Chuang, P. T. and A. P. McMahon. 1999. "Vertebrate Hedgehog Signalling Modulated by Induction of a Hedgehog-Binding Protein." *Nature* 397 (6720): 617-21.
- Chung, U. I., E. Schipani, A. P. McMahon, and H. M. Kronenberg. 2001. "Indian Hedgehog Couples Chondrogenesis to Osteogenesis in Endochondral Bone Development." *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 107 (3): 295-304.

- Corbit, K. C., P. Aanstad, V. Singla, A. R. Norman, D. Y. Stainier, and J. F. Reiter. 2005. "Vertebrate Smoothened Functions at the Primary Cilium." *Nature* 437 (7061): 1018-21.
- Dann, C. E., J. C. Hsieh, A. Rattner, D. Sharma, J. Nathans, and D. J. Leahy. 2001. "Insights into Wnt Binding and Signalling from the Structures of Two Frizzled Cysteine-Rich Domains." *Nature* 412 (6842): 86-90.
- Davies, J. P., F. W. Chen, and Y. A. Ioannou. 2000. "Transmembrane Molecular Pump Activity of Niemann-Pick C1 Protein." *Science* 290 (5500): 2295-2298.
- DeCamp, D. L., T. M. Thompson, F. J. de Sauvage, and M. R. Lerner. 2000. "Smoothened Activates Galphai-Mediated Signaling in Frog Melanophores." J Biol Chem 275 (34): 26322-7.
- Denef, N., D. Neubuser, L. Perez, and S. M. Cohen. 2000. "Hedgehog Induces Opposite Changes in Turnover and Subcellular Localization of Patched and Smoothened." *Cell* 102 (4): 521-531.
- Desbordes, S. C. and B. Sanson. 2003. "The Glypican Dally-Like is Required for Hedgehog Signalling in the Embryonic Epidermis of Drosophila." *Development* 130 (25): 6245-55.
- Deshpande, G., L. Swanhart, P. Chiang, and P. Schedl. 2001. "Hedgehog Signaling in Germ Cell Migration." *Cell* 106 (6): 759-769.
- Dierker, T., R. Dreier, A. Petersen, C. Bordych, and K. Grobe. 2009. "Heparan Sulfate-Modulated, Metalloprotease-Mediated Sonic Hedgehog Release from Producing Cells." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284 (12): 8013-8022.
- Dwyer, J. R., N. Sever, M. Carlson, S. F. Nelson, P. A. Beachy, and F. Parhami. 2007.
  "Oxysterols are Novel Activators of the Hedgehog Signaling Pathway in Pluripotent Mesenchymal Cells." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282 (12): 8959-8968.
- Dyer, M. A., S. M. Farrington, D. Mohn, J. R. Munday, and M. H. Baron. 2001. "Indian Hedgehog Activates Hematopoiesis and Vasculogenesis and can Respective Neurectodermal Cell Fate in the Mouse Embryo." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 128 (10): 1717-1730.
- Epstein, E. H. 2008. "Basal Cell Carcinomas: Attack of the Hedgehog." *Nature Reviews.Cancer* 8 (10): 743-754.
- Ericson, J., S. Morton, A. Kawakami, H. Roelink, and T. M. Jessell. 1996. "Two Critical Periods of Sonic Hedgehog Signaling Required for the Specification of Motor Neuron Identity." *Cell* 87 (4): 661-673.
- Etheridge, L. A., T. Q. Crawford, S. Zhang, and H. Roelink. 2010. "Evidence for a Role of Vertebrate Disp1 in Long-Range Shh Signaling." *Development* 137 (1): 133-40.

- Frank-Kamenetsky, M., X. M. Zhang, S. Bottega, O. Guicherit, H. Wichterle, H. Dudek, D. Bumcrot, et al. 2002. "Small-Molecule Modulators of Hedgehog Signaling: Identification and Characterization of Smoothened Agonists and Antagonists." J Biol 1 (2): 10.
- Fuse, N., T. Maiti, B. Wang, J. A. Porter, T. M. Hall, D. J. Leahy, and P. A. Beachy. 1999."Sonic Hedgehog Protein Signals Not as a Hydrolytic Enzyme but as an Apparent Ligand for Patched." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96 (20): 10992-9.
- Gao, X., N. Arenas-Ramirez, S. J. Scales, and R. N. Hannoush. 2011. "Membrane Targeting of Palmitoylated Wnt and Hedgehog Revealed by Chemical Probes." *FEBS Letters* 585 (15): 2501-2506.
- Garcia-Zaragoza, E., R. Perez-Tavarez, A. Ballester, V. Lafarga, A. Jimenez-Reinoso, A. Ramirez, R. Murillas, and M. I. Gallego. 2012. "Intraepithelial Paracrine Hedgehog Signaling Induces the Expansion of Ciliated Cells that Express Diverse Progenitor Cell Markers in the Basal Epithelium of the Mouse Mammary Gland." *Developmental Biology* 372 (1): 28-44.
- Goetz, J. A., S. Singh, L. M. Suber, F. J. Kull, and D. J. Robbins. 2006. "A Highly Conserved Amino-Terminal Region of Sonic Hedgehog is Required for the Formation of its Freely Diffusible Multimeric Form." *J Biol Chem* 281 (7): 4087-93.
- Gonzalez-Perez, O. 2014. "The Ventricular-Subventricular Zone: A Source of Oligodendrocytes in the Adult Brain." *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience* 8: 137.
- Goodrich, L. V., R. L. Johnson, L. Milenkovic, J. A. McMahon, and M. P. Scott. 1996."Conservation of the hedgehog/patched Signaling Pathway from Flies to Mice: Induction of a Mouse Patched Gene by Hedgehog." *Genes Dev* 10 (3): 301-12.
- Goodrich, L. V., L. Milenkovic, K. M. Higgins, and M. P. Scott. 1997. "Altered Neural Cell Fates and Medulloblastoma in Mouse Patched Mutants." *Science* 277 (5329): 1109-13.
- Hahn, H. 1996. "Mutations of the Human Homolog of Drosophila Patched in the Nevoid Basal Cell Carcinoma Syndrome." *Cell* 85: 841-851.
- Hall, T. M., J. A. Porter, K. E. Young, E. V. Koonin, P. A. Beachy, and D. J. Leahy. 1997."Crystal Structure of a Hedgehog Autoprocessing Domain: Homology between Hedgehog and Self-Splicing Proteins." *Cell* 91 (1): 85-97.
- Hamburger, V. and H. L. Hamilton. 1951. "A Series of Normal Stages in the Development of the Chick Embryo." *J. Morphol.* 88 (1): 49-90.
- Hammerschmidt, M. and A. P. McMahon. 1998. "The Effect of Pertussis Toxin on Zebrafish Development: A Possible Role for Inhibitory G-Proteins in Hedgehog Signaling." Dev. Biol. 194: 166-171.

- Han, C., T. Y. Belenkaya, B. Wang, and X. Lin. 2004. "Drosophila Glypicans Control the Cellto-Cell Movement of Hedgehog by a Dynamin-Independent Process." *Development* (*Cambridge, England*) 131 (3): 601-611.
- Holtz, A. M., K. A. Peterson, Y. Nishi, S. Morin, J. Y. Song, F. Charron, A. P. McMahon, and B. L. Allen. 2013. "Essential Role for Ligand-Dependent Feedback Antagonism of Vertebrate Hedgehog Signaling by PTCH1, PTCH2 and HHIP1 during Neural Patterning." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 140 (16): 3423-3434.
- Huangfu, D., A. Liu, A. S. Rakeman, N. S. Murcia, L. Niswander, and K. V. Anderson. 2003. "Hedgehog Signalling in the Mouse Requires Intraflagellar Transport Proteins." *Nature* 426 (6962): 83-7.
- Huntzicker, E. G., I. S. Estay, H. Zhen, L. A. Lokteva, P. K. Jackson, and A. E. Oro. 2006. "Dual Degradation Signals Control Gli Protein Stability and Tumor Formation." *Genes Dev* 20 (3): 276-81.
- Incardona, J. P., W. Gaffield, R. P. Kapur, and H. Roelink. 1998. "The Teratogenic Veratrum Alkaloid Cyclopamine Inhibits Sonic Hedgehog Signal Transduction." *Development* 125 (18): 3553-62.
- Incardona, J. P., W. Gaffield, Y. Lange, A. Cooney, P. G. Pentchev, S. Liu, J. A. Watson, R. P. Kapur, and H. Roelink. 2000. "Cyclopamine Inhibition of Sonic Hedgehog Signal Transduction is Not Mediated through Effects on Cholesterol Transport." *Dev. Biol.* 223, in press.
- Incardona, J. P., J. Gruenberg, and H. Roelink. 2002. "Sonic Hedgehog Induces the Segregation of Patched and Smoothened in Endosomes." *Curr Biol* 12 (12): 983-95.
- Incardona, J. P., J. H. Lee, C. P. Robertson, K. Enga, R. P. Kapur, and H. Roelink. 2000. "Receptor-Mediated Endocytosis of Soluble and Membrane-Tethered Sonic Hedgehog by Patched-1." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97 (22): 12044-9.
- Ingham, P. W. and A. P. McMahon. 2001. "Hedgehog Signaling in Animal Development: Paradigms and Principles." *Genes Dev* 15 (23): 3059-87.
- Izzi, L., M. Levesque, S. Morin, D. Laniel, B. C. Wilkes, F. Mille, R. S. Krauss, A. P. McMahon, B. L. Allen, and F. Charron. 2011. "Boc and Gas1 each Form Distinct Shh Receptor Complexes with Ptch1 and are Required for Shh-Mediated Cell Proliferation." *Developmental Cell* 20 (6): 788-801.
- Jakobs, P., S. Exner, S. Schurmann, U. Pickhinke, S. Bandari, C. Ortmann, S. Kupich, et al. 2014. "Scube2 Enhances Proteolytic Shh Processing from the Surface of Shh-Producing Cells." *Journal of Cell Science* 127 (Pt 8): 1726-1737.

- Janda, C. Y., D. Waghray, A. M. Levin, C. Thomas, and K. C. Garcia. 2012. "Structural Basis of Wnt Recognition by Frizzled." *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 337 (6090): 59-64.
- Jeong, J. and A. P. McMahon. 2005. "Growth and Pattern of the Mammalian Neural Tube are Governed by Partially Overlapping Feedback Activities of the Hedgehog Antagonists Patched 1 and Hhip1." *Development* 132 (1): 143-54.
- Jessell, T. M. 2000. "Neuronal Specification in the Spinal Cord: Inductive Signals and Transcriptional Codes." *Nat Rev Genet* 1 (1): 20-9.
- Jia, J., K. Amanai, G. Wang, J. Tang, B. Wang, and J. Jiang. 2002. "Shaggy/GSK3 Antagonizes Hedgehog Signalling by Regulating Cubitus Interruptus." *Nature* 416 (6880): 548-52.
- Jia, J., C. Tong, B. Wang, L. Luo, and J. Jiang. 2004. "Hedgehog Signalling Activity of Smoothened Requires Phosphorylation by Protein Kinase A and Casein Kinase I." *Nature* 432 (7020): 1045-1050.
- Jia, J., L. Zhang, Q. Zhang, C. Tong, B. Wang, F. Hou, K. Amanai, and J. Jiang. 2005.
   "Phosphorylation by Double-time/CKIepsilon and CKIalpha Targets Cubitus Interruptus for Slimb/beta-TRCP-Mediated Proteolytic Processing." *Developmental Cell* 9 (6): 819-830.
- Johnson, R. L., A. L. Rothman, J. Xie, L. V. Goodrich, J. W. Bare, J. M. Bonifas, A. G. Quinn, et al. 1996. "Human Homolog of Patched, a Candidate Gene for the Basal Cell Nevus Syndrome." *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 272 (5268): 1668-1671.
- Johnson, R. L. and C. J. Tabin. 1997. "Molecular Models for Vertebrate Limb Development." *Cell* 90 (6): 979-990.
- Kang, J. S., P. J. Mulieri, Y. Hu, L. Taliana, and R. S. Krauss. 2002. "BOC, an Ig Superfamily Member, Associates with CDO to Positively Regulate Myogenic Differentiation." *Embo j* 21 (1-2): 114-24.
- Kang, J. S., P. J. Mulieri, C. Miller, D. A. Sassoon, and R. S. Krauss. 1998. "CDO, a Robo-Related Cell Surface Protein that Mediates Myogenic Differentiation." *J Cell Biol* 143 (2): 403-13.
- Kang, S., Graham J. M. Jr, A. H. Olney, and L. G. Biesecker. 1997. "GLI3 Frameshift Mutations Cause Autosomal Dominant Pallister-Hall Syndrome." *Nat Genet* 15 (3): 266-8.
- Karhadkar, S. S., G. S. Bova, N. Abdallah, S. Dhara, D. Gardner, A. Maitra, J. T. Isaacs, D. M. Berman, and P. A. Beachy. 2004. "Hedgehog Signalling in Prostate Regeneration, Neoplasia and Metastasis." *Nature* 431 (7009): 707-712.
- Kawakami, T., T. Kawcak, Y. J. Li, W. Zhang, Y. Hu, and P. T. Chuang. 2002. "Mouse Dispatched Mutants Fail to Distribute Hedgehog Proteins and are Defective in Hedgehog Signaling." *Development* 129 (24): 5753-65.

- Kim, J., M. Kato, and P. A. Beachy. 2009. "Gli2 Trafficking Links Hedgehog-Dependent Activation of Smoothened in the Primary Cilium to Transcriptional Activation in the Nucleus." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106 (51): 21666-71.
- Kool, M., A. Korshunov, M. Remke, D. T. Jones, M. Schlanstein, P. A. Northcott, Y. J. Cho, et al. 2012. "Molecular Subgroups of Medulloblastoma: An International Meta-Analysis of Transcriptome, Genetic Aberrations, and Clinical Data of WNT, SHH, Group 3, and Group 4 Medulloblastomas." *Acta Neuropathologica* 123 (4): 473-484.
- Kornberg, T. B. 2014. "Cytonemes and the Dispersion of Morphogens." *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews.Developmental Biology* 3 (6): 445-463.
- Kornberg, T. B. and S. Roy. 2014. "Cytonemes as Specialized Signaling Filopodia." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 141 (4): 729-736.
- Koziel, L., M. Kunath, O. G. Kelly, and A. Vortkamp. 2004. "Ext1-Dependent Heparan Sulfate Regulates the Range of Ihh Signaling during Endochondral Ossification." *Dev Cell* 6 (6): 801-13.
- Kristiansen, K. 2004. "Molecular Mechanisms of Ligand Binding, Signaling, and Regulation within the Superfamily of G-Protein-Coupled Receptors: Molecular Modeling and Mutagenesis Approaches to Receptor Structure and Function." *Pharmacol Ther* 103 (1): 21-80.
- Kupinski, A. P., I. Raabe, M. Michel, D. Ail, L. Brusch, T. Weidemann, and C. Bokel. 2013.
  "Phosphorylation of the Smo Tail is Controlled by Membrane Localisation and is Dispensable for Clustering." *Journal of Cell Science* 126 (Pt 20): 4684-4697.
- Kuwabara, P. E. and M. Labouesse. 2002. "The Sterol-Sensing Domain: Multiple Families, a Unique Role?" *Trends in Genetics : TIG* 18 (4): 193-201.
- Kwong, L., M. F. Bijlsma, and H. Roelink. 2014. "Shh-Mediated Degradation of Hhip Allows Cell Autonomous and Non-Cell Autonomous Shh Signalling." *Nature Communications* 5: 4849.
- Lanske, B., A. C. Karaplis, K. Lee, A. Luz, A. Vortkamp, A. Pirro, M. Karperien, et al. 1996. "PTH/PTHrP Receptor in Early Development and Indian Hedgehog-Regulated Bone Growth." *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 273 (5275): 663-666.
- Lecuit, T., W. J. Brook, M. Ng, M. Calleja, H. Sun, and S. M. Cohen. 1996. "Two Distinct Mechanisms for Long-Range Patterning by Decapentaplegic in the Drosophila Wing." *Nature* 381 (6581): 387-393.
- Lee, J. J., S. C. Ekker, Dp von Kessler, J. A. Porter, B. I. Sun, and P. A. Beachy. 1994. "Autoproteolysis in Hedgehog Protein Biogenesis." *Science* 266 (5190): 1528-1537.

- Lee, Y., H. L. Miller, H. R. Russell, K. Boyd, T. Curran, and P. J. McKinnon. 2006. "Patched2 Modulates Tumorigenesis in patched1 Heterozygous Mice." *Cancer Research* 66 (14): 6964-6971.
- Lewis, K. E., J. P. Concordet, and P. W. Ingham. 1999. "Characterisation of a Second Patched Gene in the Zebrafish Danio Rerio and the Differential Response of Patched Genes to Hedgehog Signalling." *Dev Biol* 208 (1): 14-29.
- Lewis, P. M., M. P. Dunn, J. A. McMahon, M. Logan, J. F. Martin, B. St-Jacques, and A. P. McMahon. 2001. "Cholesterol Modification of Sonic Hedgehog is Required for Long-Range Signaling Activity and Effective Modulation of Signaling by Ptc1." *Cell* 105 (5): 599-612.
- Li, F., W. Shi, M. Capurro, and J. Filmus. 2011. "Glypican-5 Stimulates Rhabdomyosarcoma Cell Proliferation by Activating Hedgehog Signaling." *The Journal of Cell Biology* 192 (4): 691-704.
- Lin, X. 2004. "Functions of Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans in Cell Signaling during Development." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 131 (24): 6009-6021.
- Liu, A., B. Wang, and L. A. Niswander. 2005. "Mouse Intraflagellar Transport Proteins Regulate both the Activator and Repressor Functions of Gli Transcription Factors." *Development* (*Cambridge, England*) 132 (13): 3103-3111.
- Low, W. C., C. Wang, Y. Pan, X. Y. Huang, J. K. Chen, and B. Wang. 2008. "The Decoupling of Smoothened from Galphai Proteins has Little Effect on Gli3 Protein Processing and Hedgehog-Regulated Chick Neural Tube Patterning." *Dev Biol* 321 (1): 188-96.
- Lum, L., S. Yao, B. Mozer, A. Rovescalli, D. Von Kessler, M. Nirenberg, and P. A. Beachy. 2003. "Identification of Hedgehog Pathway Components by RNAi in Drosophila Cultured Cells." *Science* 299 (5615): 2039-45.
- Ma, Y., A. Erkner, R. Gong, S. Yao, J. Taipale, K. Basler, and P. A. Beachy. 2002. "Hedgehog-Mediated Patterning of the Mammalian Embryo Requires Transporter-Like Function of Dispatched." *Cell* 111 (1): 63-75.
- Maas, S. A. and J. F. Fallon. 2005. "Single Base Pair Change in the Long-Range Sonic Hedgehog Limb-Specific Enhancer is a Genetic Basis for Preaxial Polydactyly." *Developmental Dynamics : An Official Publication of the American Association of Anatomists* 232 (2): 345-348.
- Marigo, V., R. A. Davey, Y. Zuo, J. M. Cunningham, and C. J. Tabin. 1996. "Biochemical Evidence that Patched is the Hedgehog Receptor." *Nature* 384 (6605): 176-179.
- Martin, V., G. Carrillo, C. Torroja, and I. Guerrero. 2001. "The Sterol-Sensing Domain of Patched Protein Seems to Control Smoothened Activity through Patched Vesicular Trafficking." *Curr Biol* 11 (8): 601-7.

- Martinelli, D. C. and C. M. Fan. 2007. "Gas1 Extends the Range of Hedgehog Action by Facilitating its Signaling." *Genes & Development* 21 (10): 1231-1243.
- Mastronardi, F. G., J. Dimitroulakos, S. Kamel-Reid, and A. S. Manoukian. 2000. "Co-Localization of Patched and Activated Sonic Hedgehog to Lysosomes in Neurons." *Neuroreport* 11 (3): 581-585.
- McCarthy, R. A., J. L. Barth, M. R. Chintalapudi, C. Knaak, and W. S. Argraves. 2002. "Megalin Functions as an Endocytic Sonic Hedgehog Receptor." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277 (28): 25660-25667.
- Merlino, G. and L. J. Helman. 1999. "Rhabdomyosarcoma--Working Out the Pathways." *Oncogene* 18 (38): 5340-5348.
- Methot, N. and K. Basler. 2000. "Suppressor of Fused Opposes Hedgehog Signal Transduction by Impeding Nuclear Accumulation of the Activator Form of Cubitus Interruptus." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 127 (18): 4001-4010.
- Millar, S. E. 2002. "Molecular Mechanisms Regulating Hair Follicle Development." *The Journal* of *Investigative Dermatology* 118 (2): 216-225.
- Ming, J. E. and M. Muenke. 2002. "Multiple Hits during Early Embryonic Development: Digenic Diseases and Holoprosencephaly." *American Journal of Human Genetics* 71 (5): 1017-1032.
- Morales, C. R., J. Zeng, M. El Alfy, J. L. Barth, M. R. Chintalapudi, R. A. McCarthy, J. P. Incardona, and W. S. Argraves. 2006. "Epithelial Trafficking of Sonic Hedgehog by Megalin." J Histochem Cytochem 54 (10): 1115-27.
- Motoyama, J., T. Takabatake, K. Takeshima, and C. Hui. 1998. "Ptch2, a Second Mouse Patched Gene is Co-Expressed with Sonic Hedgehog." *Nature Genetics* 18 (2): 104-106.
- Mukherjee, S., N. Frolova, A. Sadlonova, Z. Novak, A. Steg, G. P. Page, D. R. Welch, et al. 2006. "Hedgehog Signaling and Response to Cyclopamine Differ in Epithelial and Stromal Cells in Benign Breast and Breast Cancer." *Cancer Biology & Therapy* 5 (6): 674-683.
- Mullor, J. L., N. Dahmane, T. Sun, and A. Ruiz i Altaba. 2001. "Wnt Signals are Targets and Mediators of Gli Function." *Current Biology : CB* 11 (10): 769-773.
- Mullor, J. L. and I. Guerrero. 2000. "A Gain-of-Function Mutant of Patched Dissects Different Responses to the Hedgehog Gradient." *Developmental Biology* 228 (2): 211-224.
- Myers, B. R., N. Sever, Y. C. Chong, J. Kim, J. D. Belani, S. Rychnovsky, J. F. Bazan, and P. A. Beachy. 2013. "Hedgehog Pathway Modulation by Multiple Lipid Binding Sites on the Smoothened Effector of Signal Response." *Developmental Cell* 26 (4): 346-357.

- Nachtergaele, S., D. M. Whalen, L. K. Mydock, Z. Zhao, T. Malinauskas, K. Krishnan, P. W. Ingham, D. F. Covey, C. Siebold, and R. Rohatgi. 2013. "Structure and Function of the Smoothened Extracellular Domain in Vertebrate Hedgehog Signaling." *Elife* 2: e01340.
- Nakano, Y., I. Guerrero, A. Hidalgo, A. Taylor, J. R. Whittle, and P. W. Ingham. 1989. "A Protein with several Possible Membrane-Spanning Domains Encoded by the Drosophila Segment Polarity Gene Patched." *Nature* 341 (6242): 508-513.
- Nakano, Y., I. Guerrero, A. Hidalgo, A. Taylor, J. R. S. Whittle, and P. W. Ingham. 1989. "The Drosophila Segment Polarity Gene Patched Encodes a Protein with Multiple Transmembrane Spanning Domains." *Nature* 341: 508-513.
- Nakano, Y., H. R. Kim, A. Kawakami, S. Roy, A. F. Schier, and P. W. Ingham. 2004. "Inactivation of Dispatched 1 by the Chameleon Mutation Disrupts Hedgehog Signalling in the Zebrafish Embryo." *Dev Biol* 269 (2): 381-92.
- Nanni, L., J. E. Ming, M. Bocian, K. Steinhaus, D. W. Bianchi, C. Die-Smulders, A. Giannotti, et al. 1999. "The Mutational Spectrum of the Sonic Hedgehog Gene in Holoprosencephaly: SHH Mutations Cause a Significant Proportion of Autosomal Dominant Holoprosencephaly." *Human Molecular Genetics* 8 (13): 2479-2488.
- Nedelcu, D., J. Liu, Y. Xu, C. Jao, and A. Salic. 2013. "Oxysterol Binding to the Extracellular Domain of Smoothened in Hedgehog Signaling." *Nature Chemical Biology* 9 (9): 557-564.
- Nellen, D., R. Burke, G. Struhl, and K. Basler. 1996. "Direct and Long-Range Action of a DPP Morphogen Gradient." *Cell* 85: 357-368.
- Nies, D. H. and S. Silver. 1995. "Ion Efflux Systems Involved in Bacterial Metal Resistances." *J Ind Microbiol* 14 (2): 186-99.
- Nieuwenhuis, E., J. Motoyama, P. C. Barnfield, Y. Yoshikawa, X. Zhang, R. Mo, M. A. Crackower, and C. C. Hui. 2006. "Mice with a Targeted Mutation of patched2 are Viable but Develop Alopecia and Epidermal Hyperplasia." *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 26 (17): 6609-6622.
- Nikaido, H. and Y. Takatsuka. 2009. "Mechanisms of RND Multidrug Efflux Pumps." *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta* 1794 (5): 769-781.
- Nikaido, H. and H. I. Zgurskaya. 2001. "AcrAB and Related Multidrug Efflux Pumps of Escherichia Coli." *J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol* 3 (2): 215-8.
- Nüsslein-Volhard, C. and E. Wieshaus. 1980. "Mutations Affecting Segment Number and Polarity in Drosophila." *Nature* 287: 795-801.
- Ohlig, S., P. Farshi, U. Pickhinke, J. van den Boom, S. Hoing, S. Jakuschev, D. Hoffmann, et al. 2011. "Sonic Hedgehog Shedding Results in Functional Activation of the Solubilized Protein." *Developmental Cell* 20 (6): 764-774.
- Okada, A., F. Charron, S. Morin, D. S. Shin, K. Wong, P. J. Fabre, M. Tessier-Lavigne, and S. K. McConnell. 2006. "Boc is a Receptor for Sonic Hedgehog in the Guidance of Commissural Axons." *Nature* 444 (7117): 369-73.
- Ortega, M. C., O. Cases, P. Merchan, R. Kozyraki, D. Clemente, and F. de Castro. 2012.
  "Megalin Mediates the Influence of Sonic Hedgehog on Oligodendrocyte Precursor Cell Migration and Proliferation during Development." *Glia* 60 (6): 851-866.
- Palma, V., H. Carrasco, G. Reinchisi, G. Olivares, F. Faunes, and J. Larrain. 2011. "SHh Activity and Localization is Regulated by Perlecan." *Biological Research* 44 (1): 63-67.
- Pei, J. and N. V. Grishin. 2012. "Cysteine-Rich Domains Related to Frizzled Receptors and Hedgehog-Interacting Proteins." *Protein Science : A Publication of the Protein Society* 21 (8): 1172-1184.
- Pepinsky, R. B., C. Zeng, D. Wen, P. Rayhorn, D. P. Baker, K. P. Williams, S. A. Bixler, et al. 1998. "Identification of a Palmitic Acid-Modified Form of Human Sonic Hedgehog." *J Biol Chem* 273 (22): 14037-45.
- Peters, C., A. Wolf, M. Wagner, J. Kuhlmann, and H. Waldmann. 2004. "The Cholesterol Membrane Anchor of the Hedgehog Protein Confers Stable Membrane Association to Lipid-Modified Proteins." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101 (23): 8531-6.
- Pettigrew, C. A., E. Asp, and C. P. Emerson Jr. 2014. "A New Role for Hedgehogs in Juxtacrine Signaling." *Mechanisms of Development* 131: 137-149.
- Pineda-Alvarez, D. E., E. Roessler, P. Hu, K. Srivastava, B. D. Solomon, C. E. Siple, C. M. Fan, and M. Muenke. 2012. "Missense Substitutions in the GAS1 Protein Present in Holoprosencephaly Patients Reduce the Affinity for its Ligand, SHH." *Human Genetics* 131 (2): 301-310.
- Placzek, M., M. Tessier-Lavigne, T. Yamada, T. Jessell, and J. Dodd. 1990. "Mesodermal Control of Neural Cell Identity: Floor Plate Induction by the Notochord." *Science* 250 (4983): 985-8.
- Polizio, A. H., P. Chinchilla, X. Chen, S. Kim, D. R. Manning, and N. A. Riobo. 2011. "Heterotrimeric Gi Proteins Link Hedgehog Signaling to Activation of Rho Small GTPases to Promote Fibroblast Migration." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286 (22): 19589-19596.

- Porter, J. A., S. C. Ekker, W. J. Park, D. P. von Kessler, K. E. Young, C. H. Chen, Y. Ma, et al. 1996. "Hedgehog Patterning Activity: Role of a Lipophilic Modification Mediated by the Carboxy-Terminal Autoprocessing Domain." *Cell* 86 (1): 21-34.
- Porter, J. A., Kessler Dp von, S. C. Ekker, K. E. Young, J. J. Lee, K. Moses, and P. A. Beachy. 1995. "The Product of Hedgehog Autoproteolytic Cleavage Active in Local and Long-Range Signalling." *Nature* 374 (6520): 363-366.
- Porter, J. A., K. E. Young, and P. A. Beachy. 1996. "Cholesterol Modification of Hedgehog Signaling Proteins in Animal Development." *Science* 274 (5285): 255-259.
- Prochazka, J., M. Prochazkova, W. Du, F. Spoutil, J. Tureckova, R. Hoch, T. Shimogori, et al. 2015. "Migration of Founder Epithelial Cells Drives Proper Molar Tooth Positioning and Morphogenesis." *Developmental Cell* 35 (6): 713-724.
- Qualtrough, D., A. Buda, W. Gaffield, A. C. Williams, and C. Paraskeva. 2004. "Hedgehog Signalling in Colorectal Tumour Cells: Induction of Apoptosis with Cyclopamine Treatment." *International Journal of Cancer* 110 (6): 831-837.
- Raffel, C., R. B. Jenkins, L. Frederick, D. Hebrink, B. Alderete, D. W. Fults, and C. D. James. 1997. "Sporadic Medulloblastomas Contain PTCH Mutations." *Cancer Research* 57 (5): 842-845.
- Ramirez-Weber, F. A., D. J. Casso, P. Aza-Blanc, T. Tabata, and T. B. Kornberg. 2000. "Hedgehog Signal Transduction in the Posterior Compartment of the Drosophila Wing Imaginal Disc." *Mol. Cell* 6 (2): 479-485.
  - ——. 2000. "Hedgehog Signal Transduction in the Posterior Compartment of the Drosophila Wing Imaginal Disc." *Molecular Cell* 6 (2): 479-485.
- Ran, F. A., P. D. Hsu, J. Wright, V. Agarwala, D. A. Scott, and F. Zhang. 2013. "Genome Engineering using the CRISPR-Cas9 System." *Nature Protocols* 8 (11): 2281-2308.
- Riobo, N. A., B. Saucy, C. Dilizio, and D. R. Manning. 2006. "Activation of Heterotrimeric G Proteins by Smoothened." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 103 (33): 12607-12.
- Roelink, H., A. Augsburger, J. Heemskerk, V. Korzh, S. Norlin, A. Ruiz i Altaba, Y. Tanabe, et al. 1994. "Floor Plate and Motor Neuron Induction by Vhh-1, a Vertebrate Homolog of Hedgehog Expressed by the Notochord." *Cell* 76 (4): 761-75.
- Roelink, H., J. A. Porter, C. Chiang, Y. Tanabe, D. T. Chang, P. A. Beachy, and T. M. Jessell. 1995. "Floor Plate and Motor Neuron Induction by Different Concentrations of the Amino-Terminal Cleavage Product of Sonic Hedgehog Autoproteolysis." *Cell* 81: 445-455.

- Roessler, E., E. Belloni, K. Gaudenz, P. Jay, P. Berta, S. W. Scherer, L. C. Tsui, and M. Muenke. 1996. "Mutations in the Human Sonic Hedgehog Gene Cause Holoprosencephaly." *Nature Genetics* 14 (3): 357-360.
- Rohatgi, R., L. Milenkovic, and M. P. Scott. 2007. "Patched1 Regulates Hedgehog Signaling at the Primary Cilium." *Science* 317 (5836): 372-6.
- Rubin, L. L. and F. J. de Sauvage. 2006. "Targeting the Hedgehog Pathway in Cancer." *Nature Reviews.Drug Discovery* 5 (12): 1026-1033.
- Sagai, T., H. Masuya, M. Tamura, K. Shimizu, Y. Yada, S. Wakana, Y. Gondo, T. Noda, and T. Shiroishi. 2004. "Phylogenetic Conservation of a Limb-Specific, Cis-Acting Regulator of Sonic Hedgehog (Shh)." *Mammalian Genome : Official Journal of the International Mammalian Genome Society* 15 (1): 23-34.
- Sanders, T. A., E. Llagostera, and M. Barna. 2013. "Specialized Filopodia Direct Long-Range Transport of SHH during Vertebrate Tissue Patterning." *Nature* 497 (7451): 628-632.
- Sever, N., R. K. Mann, L. Xu, W. J. Snell, C. I. Hernandez-Lara, N. A. Porter, and P. A. Beachy. 2016. "Endogenous B-Ring Oxysterols Inhibit the Hedgehog Component Smoothened in a Manner Distinct from Cyclopamine Or Side-Chain Oxysterols." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 113 (21): 5904-5909.
- Sharpe, J., L. Lettice, J. Hecksher-Sorensen, M. Fox, R. Hill, and R. Krumlauf. 1999.
  "Identification of Sonic Hedgehog as a Candidate Gene Responsible for the Polydactylous Mouse Mutant Sasquatch." *Current Biology : CB* 9 (2): 97-100.
- Shi, D., X. Lv, Z. Zhang, X. Yang, Z. Zhou, L. Zhang, and Y. Zhao. 2013. "Smoothened oligomerization/higher Order Clustering in Lipid Rafts is Essential for High Hedgehog Activity Transduction." *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 288 (18): 12605-12614.
- Siekmann, A. F. and M. Brand. 2005. "Distinct Tissue-Specificity of Three Zebrafish ext1 Genes Encoding Proteoglycan Modifying Enzymes and their Relationship to Somitic Sonic Hedgehog Signaling." *Developmental Dynamics : An Official Publication of the American Association of Anatomists* 232 (2): 498-505.
- Spoelgen, R., A. Hammes, U. Anzenberger, D. Zechner, O. M. Andersen, B. Jerchow, and T. E. Willnow. 2005. "LRP2/megalin is Required for Patterning of the Ventral Telencephalon." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 132 (2): 405-414.
- Taipale, J., J. K. Chen, M. K. Cooper, B. Wang, R. K. Mann, L. Milenkovic, M. P. Scott, and P. A. Beachy. 2000. "Effects of Oncogenic Mutations in Smoothened and Patched can be Reversed by Cyclopamine." *Nature* 406 (6799): 1005-9.
- Taipale, J., M. K. Cooper, T. Maiti, and P. A. Beachy. 2002. "Patched Acts Catalytically to Suppress the Activity of Smoothened." *Nature* 418 (6900): 892-7.

- Taylor, F. R., D. Wen, E. A. Garber, A. N. Carmillo, D. P. Baker, R. M. Arduini, K. P. Williams, et al. 2001. "Enhanced Potency of Human Sonic Hedgehog by Hydrophobic Modification." *Biochemistry* 40 (14): 4359-71.
- Tenzen, T., B. L. Allen, F. Cole, J. S. Kang, R. S. Krauss, and A. P. McMahon. 2006. "The Cell Surface Membrane Proteins Cdo and Boc are Components and Targets of the Hedgehog Signaling Pathway and Feedback Network in Mice." *Dev Cell* 10 (5): 647-56.
- Thayer, S. P., M. P. di Magliano, P. W. Heiser, C. M. Nielsen, D. J. Roberts, G. Y. Lauwers, Y. P. Qi, et al. 2003. "Hedgehog is an Early and Late Mediator of Pancreatic Cancer Tumorigenesis." *Nature* 425 (6960): 851-6.
- Tian, H., T. Tenzen, and A. P. McMahon. 2004. "Dose Dependency of Disp1 and Genetic Interaction between Disp1 and Other Hedgehog Signaling Components in the Mouse." *Development* 131 (16): 4021-33.
- Tokhunts, R., S. Singh, T. Chu, G. D'Angelo, V. Baubet, J. A. Goetz, Z. Huang, et al. 2010. "The Full-Length Unprocessed Hedgehog Protein is an Active Signaling Molecule." *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 285 (4): 2562-2568.
- Tukachinsky, H., R. P. Kuzmickas, C. Y. Jao, J. Liu, and A. Salic. 2012. "Dispatched and Scube Mediate the Efficient Secretion of the Cholesterol-Modified Hedgehog Ligand." *Cell Reports* 2 (2): 308-320.
- Uchida, H., K. Arita, S. Yunoue, H. Yonezawa, Y. Shinsato, H. Kawano, H. Hirano, R. Hanaya, and H. Tokimura. 2011. "Role of Sonic Hedgehog Signaling in Migration of Cell Lines Established from CD133-Positive Malignant Glioma Cells." *Journal of Neuro-Oncology* 104 (3): 697-704.
- van Straaten, H. W., F. Thors, L. Wiertz-Hoessels, J. Hekking, and J. Drukker. 1985. "Effect of a Notochordal Implant on the Early Morphogenesis of the Neural Tube and Neuroblasts: Histometrical and Histological Results." *Developmental Biology* 110 (1): 247-254.
- Wallis, D. and M. Muenke. 2000. "Mutations in Holoprosencephaly." *Human Mutation* 16 (2): 99-108.
- Wang, B., J. F. Fallon, and P. A. Beachy. 2000. "Hedgehog-Regulated Processing of Gli3 Produces an anterior/posterior Repressor Gradient in the Developing Vertebrate Limb." *Cell* 100 (4): 423-34.
- Wang, C., H. Wu, V. Katritch, G. W. Han, X. P. Huang, W. Liu, F. Y. Siu, B. L. Roth, V. Cherezov, and R. C. Stevens. 2013. "Structure of the Human Smoothened Receptor Bound to an Antitumour Agent." *Nature* 497 (7449): 338-343.

- Wang, Q. T. and R. A. Holmgren. 1999. "The Subcellular Localization and Activity of Drosophila Cubitus Interruptus are Regulated at Multiple Levels." *Development* 126 (22): 5097-106.
- Wang, Y., Z. Zhou, C. T. Walsh, and A. P. McMahon. 2009. "Selective Translocation of Intracellular Smoothened to the Primary Cilium in Response to Hedgehog Pathway Modulation." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106 (8): 2623-2628.
- Wen, X., C. K. Lai, M. Evangelista, J. A. Hongo, F. J. de Sauvage, and S. J. Scales. 2010.
  "Kinetics of Hedgehog-Dependent Full-Length Gli3 Accumulation in Primary Cilia and Subsequent Degradation." *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 30 (8): 1910-1922.
- Willnow, T. E., J. Hilpert, S. A. Armstrong, A. Rohlmann, R. E. Hammer, D. E. Burns, and J. Herz. 1996. "Defective Forebrain Development in Mice Lacking gp330/megalin." *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 93: 8460-8464.
- Wilson, P. A., G. Lagna, A. Suzuki, and A. Hemmati-Brivanlou. 1997. "Concentration-Dependent Patterning of the Xenopus Ectoderm by BMP4 and its Signal Transducer Smad1." *Development (Cambridge, England)* 124 (16): 3177-3184.
- Xie, J., M. Murone, S. M. Luoh, A. Ryan, Q. Gu, C. Zhang, J. M. Bonifas, et al. 1998.
  "Activating Smoothened Mutations in Sporadic Basal-Cell Carcinoma." *Nature* 391 (6662): 90-92.
- Xiong, F., A. R. Tentner, P. Huang, A. Gelas, K. R. Mosaliganti, L. Souhait, N. Rannou, et al. 2013. "Specified Neural Progenitors Sort to Form Sharp Domains After Noisy Shh Signaling." *Cell* 153 (3): 550-561.
- Yan, D. and X. Lin. 2008. "Opposing Roles for Glypicans in Hedgehog Signalling." Nat Cell Biol 10 (7): 761-3.
- Yang, Y., G. Drossopoulou, P. T. Chuang, D. Duprez, E. Marti, D. Bumcrot, N. Vargesson, et al. 1997. "Relationship between Dose, Distance and Time in Sonic Hedgehog-Mediated Regulation of Anteroposterior Polarity in the Chick Limb." *Development* 124 (21): 4393-4404.
- Yauch, R. L., S. E. Gould, S. J. Scales, T. Tang, H. Tian, C. P. Ahn, D. Marshall, et al. 2008. "A Paracrine Requirement for Hedgehog Signalling in Cancer." *Nature* 455 (7211): 406-10.
- Zeng, X., J. A. Goetz, L. M. Suber, Scott W. J. Jr, C. M. Schreiner, and D. J. Robbins. 2001. "A Freely Diffusible Form of Sonic Hedgehog Mediates Long-Range Signalling." *Nature* 411 (6838): 716-20.
- Zguricas, J., H. Heus, E. Morales-Peralta, G. Breedveld, B. Kuyt, E. F. Mumcu, W. Bakker, et al. 1999. "Clinical and Genetic Studies on 12 Preaxial Polydactyly Families and Refinement of

the Localisation of the Gene Responsible to a 1.9 cM Region on Chromosome 7q36." *Journal of Medical Genetics* 36 (1): 32-40.

- Zhang, C., E. H. Williams, Y. Guo, L. Lum, and P. A. Beachy. 2004. "Extensive Phosphorylation of Smoothened in Hedgehog Pathway Activation." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101 (52): 17900-17907.
- Zhang, W., J. S. Kang, F. Cole, M. J. Yi, and R. S. Krauss. 2006. "Cdo Functions at Multiple Points in the Sonic Hedgehog Pathway, and Cdo-Deficient Mice Accurately Model Human Holoprosencephaly." *Developmental Cell* 10 (5): 657-665.
- Zhang, W., Y. Zhao, C. Tong, G. Wang, B. Wang, J. Jia, and J. Jiang. 2005. "Hedgehog-Regulated Costal2-Kinase Complexes Control Phosphorylation and Proteolytic Processing of Cubitus Interruptus." *Dev Cell* 8 (2): 267-78.
- Zhang, X. M., M. Ramalho-Santos, and A. P. McMahon. 2001. "Smoothened Mutants Reveal Redundant Roles for Shh and Ihh Signaling Including Regulation of L/R Asymmetry by the Mouse Node." *Cell* 105 (6): 781-92.
- Zhao, Y., C. Tong, and J. Jiang. 2007. "Hedgehog Regulates Smoothened Activity by Inducing a Conformational Switch." *Nature* 450 (7167): 252-258.
- Zhu, A. J., L. Zheng, K. Suyama, and M. P. Scott. 2003. "Altered Localization of Drosophila Smoothened Protein Activates Hedgehog Signal Transduction." *Genes Dev* 17 (10): 1240-52.
- Zhulyn, O., E. Nieuwenhuis, Y. C. Liu, S. Angers, and C. C. Hui. 2015. "Ptch2 Shares Overlapping Functions with Ptch1 in Smo Regulation and Limb Development." *Developmental Biology* 397 (2): 191-202.
- Zou, S. S., Z. Li, and H. L. Hu. 2012. "Desert Hedgehog Regulates the Proliferation and Differentiation of Leydig Cells: An Update." *Zhonghua Nan Ke Xue = National Journal of Andrology* 18 (2): 172-175.